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‘These moments are special’: Canes’ Brendan Smith, other vets feel Cup clock ticking 

By Chip Alexander 

Brendan Smith is still a young man, but he’s also a hockey 
player who senses his biological clock ticking as he tries to 
win a Stanley Cup. 

At 33, Smith would be considered a young professional in 
most lines of work. But at 33, the defenseman is the oldest 
member of the Carolina Hurricanes not to have won a Cup. 

Imagine being in your early 30s and believing achieving your 
life’s dream could be limited to a few more opportunities — 
or “kicks at the can,” as Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour 
called it. Pro golfers can win major championships in their 
40s and early 50s. One quarterback seemingly can play 
forever, pursuing Super Bowl championships. 

Not in hockey, not for most. And not at a position where you 
block shots and take the body — and could end up fracturing 
your skull. Time can run out, quickly, inevitably. 

“I think you’re always feeling that,” Smith said. “I remember 
being a young kid and playing with a great (Detroit) Red 
Wings team and going pretty far and losing in overtime in 
Game 7 to Chicago, who won it all. 

“I remember guys talking about it like, ‘This is our time and 
we have to make sure we find a way.’ Obviously we didn’t.” 

That was in 2013, when Smith was 24. The Red Wings led 
the second-round series 3-1 before the Blackhawks fought 
back and then won Game 7 in overtime, when a Brent 
Seabrook shot deflected off the leg of the Wings’ Niklas 
Kronwall for the winner. 

The Blackhawks advanced and marched on to the Cup. The 
Red Wings were left deflated and defeated. Smith, a first-
round draft pick by Detroit in 2007, was traded to the New 
York Rangers in 2017. 

“I didn’t get another chance to even go to the second round 
until the Rangers,” Smith said. “So you start feeling through 
your career that these moments are special.” 

Smith said that Wednesday morning, before the Hurricanes 
and Rangers faced off in Game 1 of their second-round 
playoff series at PNC Arena — another overtime game — 
and Smith was part of the winning moment. 

It was Smith who got off a shot from the right point that was 
blocked by Jacob Trouba. Smith’s defensive partner, Ian 

Cole, gathered in the puck and got off a quick shot from the 
top of the right circle that glanced off the stick of Rangers 
defenseman Ryan Lindgren and past Igor Shesterkin as 
Carolina won, 2-1. 

Cole twice won Stanley Cups with the Pittsburgh Penguins. 
Smith, a free-agent signing by the Canes last year, is a step 
closer to his first, but with a long path still ahead. 

Like player, like coach 

Brind’Amour is another who waited, and uneasily, as the 
years passed and a Stanley Cup championship proved to be 
elusive. He reached the Stanley Cup Final with the 
Philadelphia Flyers in 1997 and lost to Detroit, then came to 
the Canes in 2000 and was a member of the 2002 team that 
reached the final before losing to the Red Wings in five 
games. 

Game 5 was in Detroit’s Joe Louis Arena and the Canes’ 
locker room was a somber place. 

“I remember sitting there thinking, ‘That might have been it 
right there,’” Brind’Amour said this week. “I was getting older 
at that point. Thankfully that wasn’t it. But you never know. 
It’s not an easy road to win the Stanley Cup. 

“The earlier you can sense it’s your best chance, the better. 
Sometimes, young guys think it’s going to come back every 
time and that’s an easy mistake to make.” 

In 2006, Brind’Amour was the Canes’ captain. He was 35 
and there were other 30somethings on the team — 
defensemen Glen Wesley and Bret Hedican, forwards Kevyn 
Adams and Doug Weight — who were driven to win the Cup 
for the first time. 

And then they did. The Hurricanes took Game 7 against the 
Edmonton Oilers in the Stanley Cup Final and there were 
relieved smiles and hugs all around. The Cup was raised. 

Smith is native of Etobicoke, Ontario, a suburb of Toronto. 
He has a younger brother, Reilly, who who made it to the 
2018 Stanley Cup Final as a forward with the Vegas Golden 
Knights, but fell short of winning it all. 

“I think when you’re young, you’re naive to it,” Brendan Smith 
said. “I was naive to it and you start feeling it. I’m aware of 
my age and where my career is going. You try to take in 
every moment because it is quick.” 
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Hurricanes need their star players to perform against the Rangers, in Game 2 and beyond 

By Luke DeCock 

As surprising as it may have been to see Ian Cole, of all 
players, score the overtime winner — joining Tim Gleason 
and the Secret Weapon, Niclas Wallin, among Carolina 
Hurricanes defensemen to do so — there was very little 
shocking about how the Hurricanes forced overtime in the 
first place. 

Sebastian Aho has never gone three playoff games without a 
point in his career and he didn’t Wednesday, not after 
ramming home his own rebound late in the third period to 
give the Hurricanes a fighting chance in a game they had 
been generally outplayed by the New York Rangers. 

Even after having less of an impact in the previous two 
games — getting clobbered by Charlie McAvoy probably 
didn’t help — Aho is always popping up like that in the 
playoffs, at key moments and critical times, even if it took a 
late reunion with Teuvo Teravainen to provoke his best work 
as the Hurricanes came charging back in the third period on 
their way to a 2-1 win. 

The question now is how many of the Hurricanes’ other stars 
are ready to join Aho in the spotlight after their narrow 
escape in Game 1. 

Because the harsh reality is the Hurricanes squeaked by the 
Boston Bruins in Game 7 thanks to the unexpected and 
timely contributions of Max Domi and lost their way in the 
latter part of Game 6 of that series much the way they 
struggled in Game 1 against the Rangers. They’ve been able 
to rely heavily on Antti Raanta, who has been terrific in net, 
but it’s not necessarily a sustainable recipe for success. It’s 
not what got them here. 

They need more of their stars to do what Aho did 
Wednesday, and rise to this occasion. 

Andrei Svechnikov has been throwing his body around, to his 
credit, but also throwing the puck around. He ended up on 
what was essentially the fourth line in the third period 
Wednesday with Vincent Trocheck and Martin Necas, both of 
whom also need to be better, more so even than 
Svechnikov. The nominal fourth line, with Necas and Jesperi 

Kotkaniemi and, lately, Steven Lorentz, has the talent to chip 
in a goal or two as well … but has not. 

Aho and Teravainen and Seth Jarvis can be better, 
collectively, than they have been. That’s true across the 
board. And even if the Jordan Staal trio gets a pass because 
of the defensive assignments it has been asked to take on, it 
has definitely more to offer. Nino Niederreiter had the 
Hurricanes’ first, best chance to even things up Wednesday 
on a breakaway, and banged an open look off the crossbar. 

It’s great that Jaccob Slavin and Tony DeAngelo are tied for 
the team lead in scoring, a welcome diversity of offense from 
the defense, but there remains a lot of untapped offensive 
potential among the Hurricanes. 

In that sense, they aren’t alone — the best line on the ice 
Wednesday was the Rangers’ precocious trio of Filip Chytil, 
Kaapo Kakko and Alexis Lafreniere — but they are playing 
with fire. The Hurricanes need their best players — you may 
have heard this before — to be their best players. 

The Hurricanes’ greatest offensive strength is their forward 
depth, the way they can come in waves, wearing the 
opposition down, four lines at a time. That’s not what 
happened against the Rangers in the third period and 
overtime Wednesday. 

“We didn’t wear them down after two, that’s for sure,” 
Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said Thursday. “That’s a 
good point. Normally that’s how it goes in a lot of games. 
Definitely, we didn’t do enough to wear them down. We just 
had a little more desperation to our game.” 

The Hurricanes will take the win, and the way they turned 
things on when it matters bodes well for their resilience down 
the road. They also are the first to admit they can play so 
much better, as they did throughout the regular season, as 
they did at times against the Bruins, with everyone 
contributing as they can. 

The playoffs are never easy, but they also don’t have to be 
this hard. 
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NHL expert picks, odds for Rangers at Hurricanes, Oilers at Flames Game 2s 

Goals, goals and more goals. After the incredibly low-scoring 
first round series Calgary endured and survived against 
Dallas, the shackles were off the Flames on Wednesday. 

Calgary and Edmonton played a 15-goal thriller in the opener 
of the Battle of Alberta series. How can the second game 
follow up on that? Will we see another high-scoring chaotic 
mess or a return to normalcy? 

On the other end of the scoring spectrum, Carolina needed 
overtime just to score two goals in a Game 1 win against the 
New York Rangers. Both home teams are favored on Friday 
to take 2-0 series leads. 

Friday’s Stanley Cup Playoffs schedule: 

 Game 2: New York Rangers at Carolina Hurricanes 
— 8 p.m. ET — ESPN, SNE, SNO, SNP 

 Game 2: Edmonton Oilers at Calgary Flames  — 
10:30 p.m. ET — ESPN, CBC, SN 

Rangers at Hurricanes 

Rangers +145 O 5.5 (-105) 

Hurricanes -175 U 5.5 (-115) 

Game 1: Hurricanes 2, Rangers 1 (OT) | Carolina leads 1-0 

Recap by Shayna Goldman 

What was the key? It’s not how you start a game, it’s how 
you finish. The Hurricanes did not start this game well. The 
Corsi Canes got out-Corsi’d through two periods but battled 
back in the third. Carolina came out with adjusted line 
combinations in the hopes it would spark the club, and it 
evidently did the trick early in the period. The home team 
out-attempted the Rangers 22-9 in the third (which was 
played at five-on-five throughout) and generated 69 percent 
of the expected goals share. That pressure was kicked up a 
bit higher as time wound down, and that’s when Sebastian 
Aho cashed in. Carolina carried that over to overtime, out-
attempting New York 6-1 and finishing on that last attempt. 

Key stat: The Hurricanes were called for only one penalty, 
even while trailing for most of the game. Carolina was called 
for 331 penalties in the regular season and another 36 
heading into Game 1. Though the Hurricanes have an elite 
power-play kill unit that can support their occasionally 
undisciplined play, the Rangers have a dangerous power 
play that can challenge Carolina. That’s why staying out of 
the box is so important in this series. Carolina was called for 
one penalty in the first, which the Rangers negated midway 
through with their own minor. After that, it was five-on-five 
play only throughout. 

Rangers worry meter:    … The Rangers played two of 
their best periods of the season and still lost this game. 
That’s not ideal! 

Hurricanes worry meter:   … And we were worried about 
goaltending for Carolina going into the playoffs? 

Jesse Granger Hurricanes 

Sean McIndoe Hurricanes 

Shayna Goldman Rangers 

Dom Luszczyszyn Rangers 

Kevin Kurz Rangers 

Sean Gentille Hurricanes 

Oilers at Flames 

Oilers +145 O 6.5 (-115) 

Flames -175 U 6.5 (-105) 

Game 1: Flames 9, Oilers 6 | Calgary leads 1-0 

Recap by Sean Gentille 

Who was the guy? Mike Smith. Just kidding. Mikko 
Koskinen. Just kidding. Jacob Markstrom. Extremely just 
kidding. Of the many bizarre stats and moments and 
occurrences to come out of … whatever that was, we’re 
going to focus on one in this spot: 15 goals were spread out 
over 11 separate goal-scorers. That’s surprising, right? 
There were three multigoal guys by the end of this one, and 
just one of them had a hat trick. Matthew Tkachuk, take a 
bow. 

All three of Tkachuk’s goals were crucial in their own way. 
His first, a second-period power-play deflection, put the 
Flames up 6-2; a few moments earlier, Markstrom made 
what might have been the only big save of the night on either 
side. The effect was a huge momentum swing. Tkachuk 
scored his second after he darted out of the penalty box to 
scoop up a loose puck in the Oilers’ zone. That pushed 
Calgary’s lead back to two goals, 8-6, with 12:05 remaining. 

That sort of top-end production was missing from the 
Flames’ first-round series against Dallas (in which 29 goals, 
total, were scored). Tkachuk was pulling a zero in the “G” 
column until Game 7. Now? He looks just fine. Throw in the, 
uh, extra engagement with Evander Kane before Goal No. 2 
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— and, really, throughout the game — and we got the full 
Tkachuk experience. 

Key stat: 1993. That’s the last year an NHL team scored six 
goals in a regulation-length playoff game and lost. That 
team? The Calgary Flames, in a 9-6 loss to the Los Angeles 
Kings. Also, that was the last playoff game in which both 
teams combined for at least 14 goals. 

Flames worry meter:    … It’s worth stating outright: 
Calgary beat the brakes off Edmonton in most areas of this 
game. If this is the version of Markstrom the Flames get, it’ll 
be a problem, but his night felt flukier than anything. 

Oilers worry meter:      … They’re down 1-0, and 
their issues coming out of this one aren’t as easy to explain. 
The Flames aren’t the Kings, either. 

Jesse Granger Flames 

Sean McIndoe Flames 

Shayna Goldman Oilers 

Dom Luszczyszyn Oilers 

Kevin Kurz Flames 

Sean Gentille Flames 
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Practice Report: Turning The Page To Game Two 

By Walt Ruff  

RALEIGH, NC. - The Carolina Hurricanes were back at PNC 
Arena just a little over 12 hours after earning a thrilling 
overtime win over the New York Rangers Wednesday. 

The team held a limited skate, as we saw become 
commonplace during the early portions of their series against 
Boston. 

Talking About The First 40 & The Necessary Changes 

The Canes victory did not come without struggle, as the first 
40 minutes of the night belonged to the New York Rangers. 
What was perhaps most atypical about the home side's start 
is that even when they failed to find the back of the net 
through the opening two periods during the regular season, 
they were at least finding ways to get pucks on net. During 
the campaign they averaged 22.6 shots before the third 
period of play. Wednesday they had just 14. 

"We know we didn't play as well as we're capable of. To be 
able to come out of it with a win was huge," Vincent 
Trocheck began when speaking with reporters today. "We 
just didn't play our game. Simple as that. We came out a little 
flat during the first and second periods, didn't get to our 
structure. We were trying to do things a little bit differently 
and it didn't work. We turned it around in the third because 
we started playing our game and it worked a lot better." 

So, what was it that New York was doing specifically that had 
Carolina not looking like their normal selves? 

"They were getting pucks out [of their end] quickly, pucks in 
[to our end]. They were doing what we do well, better than 
we were." the Canes center listed as his reasons. "They just 
did a really good job of making sure that we didn't get to our 
game, get to our forecheck." 

How does that change for Friday? 

"We can't wait. There've been a few times this year where 
we've had that same start, kind of slow. We can't afford that 
during playoffs. When you start playing teams like New York 
and moving on when the teams keep getting better and 
better, we need to be able to find a way to play like we did in 
the third," Steven Lorentz provided as his assessment. 
"Whether it's each guy needs to look themselves in the 

mirror and come a little bit more prepared and motivated, 
then that's what we need to do." 

As for the head coach, he shared a similar sentiment, but 
was also quick to tip his cap to Gerard Gallant and the 
Rangers for what they were able to do to prohibit them 
getting to their game. 

"They were playing really well," Brind'Amour offered. "This 
time of year you have two good teams. That's how it's going 
to look sometimes." 

Father Finn Continues To Shine 

Of course a big reason the Canes even had a chance to tie 
the game in the third was the play of their netminder, Antti 
Raanta. 

"Rants kept us in that game. If it wasn't for him it could've 
been 4-0 after two," Trocheck said of the starting netminder. 

With 22 saves on 23 shots through the first two periods, the 
only goal that got by Raanta all evening long was off an odd-
man rush following a regrettable Carolina turnover in neutral 
ice. After Ian Cole deposited the overtime winner, the end 
result was the fourth decision of these playoffs that the 
Finnish backstop allowed two goals or fewer. 

"As an organization we took a little grief last summer over 
the [goaltending] decisions. Obviously they were the right 
ones," Rod Brind'Amour chimed in with in regard to the first-
year Cane, who now has the third-best save percentage in 
the Stanley Cup Playoffs at .933 (min. 4 GP).  

Andersen On The Ice 

Speaking of goalies, one individual who did take to the ice 
Thursday was netminder Frederik Andersen. 

Now sidelined for over a month due to a lower-body injury 
suffered on Saturday, April 16 in Denver, Andersen worked 
with Goaltending Coach Paul Schonfelder for a brief session. 

While it's certainly a development forward, no timetable 
remains available for the goaltender's return. In fact, 
Brind'Amour did not waiver from his stance offered Monday, 
which was politely not to ask him about the Dane until 
reporters see him skating in a full team practice. 
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Up 1-0 on Rangers, Hurricanes’ D-men adding vital offense 

By Aaron Beard 

RALEIGH, N.C. (AP) — The Carolina Hurricanes are getting 
the offensive production they need so far from their blue 
liners in the Stanley Cup playoffs. 

The Hurricanes outlasted the Boston Bruins in a seven-game 
series with defensemen Jaccob Slavin and Tony DeAngelo 
leading the team in points. Then they rallied to beat the New 
York Rangers to open their second-round playoff series on 
an overtime goal from Ian Cole. 

They head into Friday night’s Game 2 (8 p.m. EDT, ESPN) 
looking to go 6-0 at home in the playoffs. 

“It’s the game the last four or five years for sure,” Carolina 
coach Rod Brind’Amour said Thursday. “We’ve been 
preaching that for a long time. It’s a five-man unit out there. It 
has to be, otherwise you’re never going to score. Everybody 
has to be involved. All the teams are doing it.” 

That’s true, whether it’s defensemen pushing up into the 
offensive zone or firing from the point on the power play. 
Through Wednesday’s games, Colorado’s Cale Makar and 
the Rangers’ Adam Fox were leading all defensemen with 10 
playoff points. DeAngelo, Slavin and Tampa Bay’s Victor 
Hedman were all next with eight. 

Fox and DeAngelo were tied with Makar with seven 
postseason assists to lead the position. Slavin and Hedman 
each have six. 

DeAngelo, a former Rangers player, had two three-point 
games in the Bruins series. Slavin came through with two 
assists in Game 7 to go with his typical strong defensive 
play. 

“Teams that win,” Carolina center Vincent Trocheck said, 
“you see a lot of guys get on the scoresheet.” 

As for the Rangers, the 24-year-old Fox is thriving in his first 
set of best-of-7 series. He had played against the Hurricanes 
in Carolina’s three-game sweep in the Toronto bubble in 
2020, but didn’t tally a point. 

He had at least one point in all seven games of the 
comeback series win against Pittsburgh in the first round, 
highlighted by a four-assist showing in the Game 6 win. 

“His hockey IQ, his skill level – he’s a smart player,” Rangers 
coach Gerard Gallant said. “He does the right thing with the 
puck most of the time. He just continues to play well for us.” 

At minimum, it’s the kind of production that can only ease 
some of the offensive burden on forwards like Carolina’s 
Sebastian Aho and Andrei Svechnikov, or New York’s trio of 
Artemi Panarin, Mika Zibanejad and Chris Kreider.  

That could be even more vital considering this is a matchup 
of teams that surrendered the fewest regular-season goals in 
the NHL. 

OILERS at FLAMES, Calgary leads series 1-0 (10:30 p.m. 
EDT, ESPN) 

The Battle of Alberta opened with a wild goalfest. The 
question now is how the defenses – and goaltenders, in 
particular – avoid a repeat after the teams combined for 15 
goals in Game 1. 

Calgary’s 9-6 win came despite blowing leads of 5-1 and 6-2 
before Edmonton rallied to tie it at 6-all. Edmonton 
goaltender Mike Smith lasted just 6:05 into the game before 
being pulled after surrendering three goals. Mikko Koskinen 
allowed five goals on 37 shots.  

Factoring out an empty-net score, the Oilers’ netminders 
allowed 17% of Calgary’s shots on goal to find the back of 
the net. Coach Jay Woodcroft said Thursday that he’d go 
back to Smith for Game 2. 

“If they won it 2-1 or 9-6, it’s still one win and you’ve got to 
win four,” Smith said. “It’s about regrouping now and not 
letting that effect the rest of the series, moving on and 
focusing on Game 2.” 

Things weren’t much better for the Flames’ Jacob 
Markstrom, who stopped just 22 of 28 shots on goal (78.6%).  

“We hung six goals on their starting goaltender in their 
building,” Woodcroft said. “There’s things we have to do 
better to take care of our own end.” 

All six goals by Edmonton came at even strength after they 
managed just three shots on four power plays. That came 
after they had converted at 43.8% against Calgary in four 
regular-season meetings. 

“The guys were great in front of me. I’ve got to be better,” 
Markstrom said. “Everyone knows that. Myself included.” 
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Carolina takes 1-0 lead into game 2 against New York 

New York Rangers (52-24-6, second in the Metropolitan 
Division) vs. Carolina Hurricanes (54-20-8, first in the 
Metropolitan Division) 

Raleigh, North Carolina; Friday, 8 p.m. EDT 

FANDUEL SPORTSBOOK LINE: Hurricanes -181, Rangers 
+153; over/under is 5.5 

NHL PLAYOFFS SECOND ROUND: Hurricanes lead series 
1-0 

BOTTOM LINE: The Carolina Hurricanes host the New York 
Rangers in the second round of the NHL Playoffs with a 1-0 
lead in the series. The teams meet Wednesday for the sixth 
time this season. The Hurricanes won the last matchup 2-1 
in overtime. 

Carolina is 54-20-8 overall and 13-8-1 against the 
Metropolitan Division. The Hurricanes have scored 277 total 
goals (3.4 per game) to rank ninth in the league. 

New York has gone 52-24-6 overall with a 14-8-1 record 
against the Metropolitan Division. The Rangers have a +46 

scoring differential, with 250 total goals scored and 204 
conceded. 

TOP PERFORMERS: Nino Niederreiter has scored 24 goals 
with 20 assists for the Hurricanes. Sebastian Aho has four 
goals and four assists over the last 10 games. 

Chris Kreider has 52 goals and 25 assists for the Rangers. 
Andrew Copp has four goals and three assists over the past 
10 games. 

LAST 10 GAMES: Hurricanes: 7-3-0, averaging 3.6 goals, 
6.4 assists, 4.3 penalties and 9.1 penalty minutes while 
giving up 2.5 goals per game. 

Rangers: 5-3-2, averaging 3.5 goals, six assists, 3.6 
penalties and 7.4 penalty minutes while giving up 3.5 goals 
per game. 

INJURIES: Hurricanes: Jordan Martinook: day to day (lower-
body), Frederik Andersen: out (lower body), Jake Gardiner: 
out (hip/back). 

Rangers: Barclay Goodrow: out (lower body), Sammy Blais: 
out for season (lower body). 
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About Last Night: Canes rally in OT, take Game 1 against Rangers  

By Talia Goodman 

The Carolina Hurricanes put us all through a whirlwind of 
emotions Wednesday night, but they came out victorious, 
and that’s all that truly matters. Let’s take a look at how it 
started and how it ended last night: 

Slow as a snail 

The Canes started out slow— and while “slow and steady 
wins the race”, they weren’t feeling overly steady either. 
Carolina was having trouble maintaining control of the puck 
and feeling out their offensive play, as they weren’t credited 
with a shot on goal for about the first 10 minutes.  

“Give them a lot of credit,” said Rod Brind’Amour. “They 
played a really great game. For two periods they were the 
better team, no question. Especially in the first period. In the 
first period we were just not there. Raanta made a couple of 
big saves.” 

It was around then that Antti Raanta allowed his first and 
only goal of the night, off of a shot from Filip Chytil. The goal 
was directly caused by a Tony DeAngelo turnover that led to 
the one-timer. It didn’t help that offensively, the team looked 
nothing like themselves.  

Controlling penalties 

The Canes took just one penalty last night, less than two 
minutes into the game. It was a high-sticking call against 
Nino Niederreiter, but it was equalized soon after by a 
Rangers tripping call.  

The team was very disciplined, not taking any penalties for 
the remainder of the game. This is fairly rare to see for the 
Canes, especially after a heavily physical series against 
Boston that just came to a close.  

A whole new team 

The second period featured a slightly better Canes squad, 
but they still didn’t feel quite like themselves. They registered 
just six shots in the second period.  

“We definitely knew that we weren’t playing our best game,” 
said Sebastian Aho. “We’ve got to play way better, obviously. 
But we still had a pretty confident locker room, I felt like. We 
knew that it was a one-goal game. It wasn’t 4-0 or anything. 

We knew we were right there. It was only going to take one 
shot to tie the game. We came out the right way early in the 
third, so we got some momentum there.” 

Carolina came into the third period with that energy and 
momentum, despite the big, fat zero under their name on the 
scoreboard. With plenty of chances to capitalize and tie the 
game, it wasn’t until there was just 2:23 remaining that Aho 
got it done. Off of a great feed from Teuvo Teravainen and 
Seth Jarvis, Aho knocked in his own rebound and got the 
Canes on the board and into overtime.  

‘We raised the level of our game and the intensity,” 
Brind’Amour said. “We raised the desperation of our game, 
which we needed. We were lacking for two periods. 
Obviously it doesn’t always work out, but we had a real good 
third period. That got us back in the game and it carried into 
overtime.” 

Jarvis continued to show off his talents last night, with an 
assist, three SOG, eight shot attempts and seven hits. The 
rookie keeps earning his spot and showing his immediate 
strengths as a playmaker.  

Overtime achievement 

Ian Cole was the hero of the night as he scored the OT goal 
that won the Canes the first game of this series. It’s crucial to 
get ahead, and Cole was the one who propelled them to that 
result. It was his second career playoff goal and first career 
playoff OT goal. The defenseman was everyone’s favorite 
name to yell at the top of their lungs post-game.  

“That’s what’s great about this game,” Brind’Amour said. 
“You just don’t know who is going to be the guy. Now he’s 
got that moment forever. I think that’s what makes it special. 
You count on everyone, but it’s nice that other guys that you 
don’t talk about all the time can be a part of that and feel 
these special moments.” 

What’s next? 

The Canes enter game two on Friday at 7pm. They remain at 
PNC Arena and hope for a similar result.  

“Obviously the third period and overtime gives us a lot of 
confidence going forward to the next game,” Raanta said. 
“We know what we have to do to be successful.” 
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TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article261598847.html 

https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/spt-columns-blogs/luke-decock/article261600952.html 
https://theathletic.com/3322868/2022/05/20/nhl-picks-odds-rangers-hurricanes-flames-oilers-game-2/ 
https://www.wralsportsfan.com/hurricanes-d-men-providing-vital-offensive-playoff-output/20290394/ 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/practice-report-turning-the-page-to-game-two/c-334194492 

https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-new-york-carolina-hurricanes-hockey-d26da1603163c6590fc62396696d63d4 
https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-hockey-new-york-north-carolina-9460101869be48bd89f02a077d1c940e 

https://www.canescountry.com/2022/5/19/23130170/about-last-night-canes-rally-in-ot-take-game-1-against-rangers 
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Hurricanes beat Rangers thanks to Ian Cole’s special moment. Here’s 
how it happened 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

UPDATED MAY 19, 2022 8:06 PM 

 

RALEIGH 

How does it feel to score an overtime winner in the Stanley Cup playoffs? 

“Claustrophobic,” Ian Cole said Wednesday with a slight smile. 

It was Cole who turned and stepped into a shot early in overtime that 
made the Carolina Hurricanes jubilant winners and the New York 
Rangers stunned losers. The veteran defenseman does not score a lot of 
goals and few would have picked him to be the sudden hero this night, 
but a hero he was in the 2-1 victory in Game 1 of the second-round 
series at PNC Arena. 

Cole. And Antti Raanta. And Sebastian Aho. Each was named one of the 
three stars of the game. 

It was Raanta who kept the Canes in the game as they sloshed their way 
through the first two periods, the goalie making timely saves after 
allowing the Rangers a goal seven minutes into the game. 

“He’s really good at recognizing that momentum and making those huge 
saves when you need them,” Cole said. “He gave us a chance to get 
back.” 

It was Aho who tied the score 1-1 with 2:23 left in regulation, sweeping in 
front of the net to finally get a puck past Rangers goalie Igor Shesterkin. 
That came after both Nino Niederreiter and Aho had hit the crossbar with 
shots earlier in third, Niederreiter on a breakaway. 

Raanta, after the game, said he sensed the game would end quickly in 
overtime, that neither team was holding back or playing it cautiously. And 
Cole did end it quickly, at 3:12 of overtime. 

“That’s what’s great about this game. You just don’t know who’s going to 
be the guy,” Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. “Now he’s got that 
moment forever. That’s what makes it special.” 

After a shot by defenseman Brendan Smith was blocked by Jacob 
Trouba, Cole collected the loose puck in the right circle, looked for 
someone to pass to, saw no one, so turned and shot. And scored, the 
puck clipping the stick of defenseman Ryan Lindgren and getting past 
Shesterkin. 

“Hockey is a game of weird bounces and it happened to go in,” Cole said. 

“It was great having all your boys jump on you,” Cole said. “Visor got a 
little fogged up and the hair got in my face and I couldn’t see anything. 
Probably the only time I like that.” 

Cole is usually the guy rushing to jump on someone else after an 
overtime winner, but didn’t mind being in the middle of the mob scene. 

“Correct,” he said, laughing. “Certainly a role reversal, for sure.” 

It was Cole’s second career playoff goal but not, he said, the biggest. He 
won two Stanley Cups with the Pittsburgh Penguins, and his first playoff 
goal came in the Stanley Cup final. 

It was his Stanley Cup pedigree that made the Canes covet him in free 
agency and sign him in the offseason. Yes, they were adding defensive 
depth, but Cole had the wisdom and experience that came with playing 
more than 600 regular-season and almost 100 career playoff games. 

A cool head was needed Wednesday. The Rangers were the better team 
for the first two periods, quicker to the puck and better with it. The Canes 
seemed stuck in second gear while the Rangers were humming along. 

That all changed in the third period when Cole said, “We came out with a 
lot of desperation and the right mindset.” 

The Canes’ forecheck was better in the third. The PNC Arena crowd was 
alive, urging the home team on. The Canes kept at it, tied the score. 

“We raised the level of our game, the intensity,” Brind’Amour said. “That 
got us back in the game and then obviously it carried over in overtime. I 
like the fact we just kept coming.” 

And Cole produced the overtime winner. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 20, 2022 

 

“It’s great,” Cole said. “It’s not necessarily about this game but building 
toward that journey going forward. I mean, we’re not here to win one 
game in the second round and say, ‘Well, that’s it, mission 
accomplished.’ We’re here to win a Stanley Cup. 

“This was a great step forward and I think it showed our resiliency as a 
team and our ability to kind of check ourselves and fix our game during 
the game. Not wait ‘til after the game and Watch video and make that 
adjustment. We can do it on the fly, which is the mark of a great team, a 
very well-coached team. That was a great step forward for us.” 
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Hurricanes courted disaster against Rangers, rescued themselves before 
it was too late 

 

BY LUKE DECOCK 

UPDATED MAY 19, 2022 10:14 PM 

 

RALEIGH 

This was one time no one needed to be told how bad they were playing. 
The paint on the dressing room walls could and would remain thoroughly 
unpeeled. The Carolina Hurricanes had no illusions. They were getting 
their butts beat, and they were lucky they didn’t have to claw back more 
than one goal in the final 20 minutes. 

Their ability to self-diagnose was not unusual. Their inability to get to 
their game, to play their way was. The New York Rangers had a lot to do 
with that, but not all. The Hurricanes could see the problem. They 
needed only to look within. 

The lines were shuffled going into the third period, almost a rote 
maneuver at that point, even futile action a better option than inaction. 
But what happened next had very little to do with groupings and 
everything to do with the group. The Hurricanes didn’t get to this point in 
the season by capitulating. 

This may very well be the kind of game that jumps out as a turning point 
somewhere down this long and twisted road, because what the 
Hurricanes did in the third period — dominating play, denting the 
crossbar, and finally breaking through with less than three minutes to go 
to force overtime in a game they’d been largely outplayed — isn’t just 
what good teams do. It’s how great teams win. 

Ian Cole — him? — secured the 2-1 win 192 seconds into overtime, the 
Hurricanes’ fifth straight win at home, tying a franchise record, but his 
goal was merely the extension of a dominant third period that lay in stark 
contrast to everything that came before it. 

The Hurricanes courted disaster, got steered off course by a dogged 
opponent, struggled to find a way past an elite goalie and still emerged 
with the opening win in this second-round series. 

“I think one thing our team is good at is trying to be as objective as 
possible assessing our game,” said Cole, whose other playoff goal came 
in the Stanley Cup finals. “Realizing, hey, that wasn’t good enough, we 
didn’t get to where we wanted to be, how do we fix it? There’s still time 
here to turn this game around. Just because we’re losing 1-0 doesn’t 
mean the game’s over.” 

For 40 minutes, the Hurricanes got the five-on-five game they wanted to 
play, and didn’t get in the Boston series. They just didn’t win it. A strange 
combination of passive and jumpy, they were simply outplayed by the 
Rangers, who kept them on the perimeter while the Hurricanes seemed 
content to accept that. 

Even so, it was closely played, a Tony DeAngelo turnover that was 
basically an outlet pass to his former team giving the Rangers the one 
chance they needed; Antti Raanta stopped everything else, using the tips 
of his left toes to prevent Filip Chytil from scoring his second goal of the 
game. 

Through two periods, it was the kind of listless performance more typical 
of a Tuesday in January at the end of a road-home back-to-back than a 
second-round playoff opener. Then, finally, the Hurricanes took control. 

“We definitely knew we didn’t play our best game,” Aho said. “We have to 
be way better, obviously. But we still had a pretty confident locker room. 
We knew it was a one-goal game. It wasn’t 4-0 or anything. We were 
right there and it was only going to take one shot to tie the game and we 
came out the right way.” 

The Hurricanes came out for the third period with reshuffled lines and 
renewed energy, taking the first seven shots of the period and pinning 
the Rangers in their own end for the better part of 10 minutes, albeit with 
nothing to show for it. But the chances were coming. Nino Niederreiter hit 
the crossbar on a breakaway. Aho dinged the metal from short range. 
Raanta had to make another big stop, on Kaapo Kakko, after an Andrei 
Svechnikov turnover. 

The building roared, and time ticked away. It took deft passing in the slot 
from Teuvo Teravainen to Seth Jarvis to Aho to finally break something 
loose, Igor Shesterkin stopping Aho with his left pad but leaving space for 
Aho to shove the rebound through as Aho flew past the post. “It’s not 
rocket science,” putting Teravainen and Aho together, Hurricanes coach 
Rod Brind’Amour said, but it worked. 

The Hurricanes left it to the final three minutes. And it would take Cole 
less than another four minutes to settle things with a spinning shot from 
the right circle that took a deflection past Shesterkin. Those seven 
minutes turned defeat into victory, but they also have the potential to 
reverberate far into the future. 

“It’s not necessarily about this game,” Cole said. “It’s about building 
toward that journey, going forward. We’re not here to win one game in 
the second round and say ‘OK, that’s it, mission accomplished.’ We’re 
here to win a Stanley Cup. This is a great step forward and I think it 
showed our resiliency as a team to be able to check ourselves and fix our 
game during the game and not have to wait until after the game.” 

The Hurricanes were able to check themselves before they wrecked 
themselves. From such small victories may come much bigger ones. 
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LeBrun: Elias Lindholm has flourished with the Flames since his win-win 
trade from Hurricanes 

 

Pierre LeBrun 

8-10 minutes 19/05/2022 

 

CALGARY — Elias Lindholm was at a bar in Gävle, Sweden, with Jacob 
Markström and Calle Jarnkrok watching his country’s World Cup soccer 
game when the phone call came. 

He had been traded. 

Not that he was surprised. 

“I knew it was coming,” Lindholm said, recalling the events that led to his 
trade to Calgary. 
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It remains one of Brad Treliving’s boldest moves as Flames GM and one 
that looks better by the day. 

Trading for Lindholm at the June 2018 NHL Draft in Dallas was a 
blockbuster by any measure. 

That four years later Lindholm is centring arguably the NHL’s most 
impactful forward line, well, that’s made the trade very much a deal that 
will be part of Treliving’s legacy in these parts. 

Not that the Hurricanes didn’t benefit, either. Dougie Hamilton was terrific 
during his time in Carolina. He was the type of home-run player on the 
blue line that helped Carolina become a playoff mainstay. 

“When you make a trade, and I’ve said it 100 times, if it works out for 
both teams it’s easier to make a trade with that team again,” Hurricanes 
GM Don Waddell told The Athletic. “We traded two very good players for 
what we felt was a very good defenceman in Dougie Hamilton, (Micheal) 
Ferland … and the rights to Adam Fox.” 

We’ll get to the Fox part later. 

Lindholm and Hamilton were the two centrepieces of the trade which also 
included Noah Hanifin going to Calgary. 

It was a trade that was born out of the Canes not being able to bridge the 
gap in a pair of contentious negotiating meetings with Lindholm’s then-
agent Peter Wallen on the Wednesday and Friday at the draft. 

“I got a couple of offers from Carolina and just didn’t think they were good 
enough,” Lindholm said. “So then, that was it pretty much. They decided 
to go another way and move on. I ended up here in Calgary.” 

Once Wallen rejected the Hurricanes’ latest contract offer on that Friday 
morning, owner Tom Dundon was adamant that Lindholm, an RFA, be 
traded. 

“We felt that the deal that we put together made sense for us moving 
forward. So that’s why we made the deal,” Waddell said. 

Which is to say the team could have played it out all summer long. 

But enter Treliving. He is notorious for constantly checking in with all his 
counterparts throughout the season just to see what’s going on, but that’s 
especially true around the draft. Treliving approached Waddell at the 
GMs meeting on that Wednesday at the draft just to check in, at which 
point Waddell told him there could be something going on with Lindholm. 

“I didn’t talk to Brad before that Wednesday at the draft (about 
Lindholm),” Wadell recalled. “I told Tree that day we were trying to sign 
Lindholm … I think the next day he called me and that’s when we started 
talking. The deal got done relatively quickly.” 

The trade was announced on the second day of the draft. 

The Flames weren’t the only team involved, of course. While Waddell 
would not share which other teams talked to him about Lindholm once 
word got out he was on the market, other sources suggested that Blues 
GM Doug Armstrong had a chat or two with Waddell. This is interesting 
because that was in and around the same time Armstrong was also 
laying the groundwork for the Ryan O’Reilly trade with Buffalo. 

Ultimately, I don’t think the Blues were a good fit for Carolina because 
there wasn’t a Dougie Hamilton-type player available from the Blues. 

Keep in mind that Carolina at the time was really eager to end the 
franchise’s nine-year playoff drought and getting a player of Hamilton’s 
level was seen as a way to help get the team over the hump. 

And that ended up being true. Hamilton had three impactful years in 
Carolina as the Hurricanes, under head coach Rod Brind’Amour, turned 
their team around and became a playoff mainstay. 

Obviously, the Canes would have loved to keep Hamilton but lost him in 
free agency last year and there’s no way they would have paid him what 
got in New Jersey (seven years at a $9 million AAV). 

In the meantime, Lindholm has two more years left on his deal after this 
season at a bargain $4.85 million AAV, part of the six-year contract he 
signed after arriving in Calgary. 

It was very much a fair deal when he signed it but he clearly has 
outplayed his contract over time, centring one of the NHL’s most dynamic 
lines. 

“What was interesting here is that I don’t know how much of a chance 
Lindholm got to play with the top players,” Waddell said. “He was kind of 
in a third-line role. And obviously he was given an opportunity to play with 
better players (in Calgary) and has really shined and taken his game to 
an elite level. 

“I can’t criticize the player at all. He’s done a tremendous job. Good for 
him that he’s taken advantage of that.” 

Lindholm has flourished in Calgary. The only thing looking back is that he 
feels he learned a lot under Brind’Amour when he was an assistant 
coach in Carolina and didn’t get the chance to play for him after he took 
over as head coach in May 2018. 

“It was probably a good thing for me that it happened,” Lindholm said of 
the trade. “I just wish, because Rod Brind’Amour was always good to me, 
I just wish I had a chance to play for him. 

“He was always good to me. Always helped me. He gave me a head’s up 
on what the NHL was about. I will always be thankful for him.” 

But in Calgary, Lindholm has gotten the chance to spread his wings in a 
bigger role and his career has taken off. 

“My role (in Carolina) was more to get guys going and I thought we would 
have a good line going and then there would be a line not going and I 
was kind of the guy who had to play there and get those guys going,” 
Lindholm said. “It was a lot of back and forth for me. But it probably 
helped me being the player I am today.” 

He’s played with Johnny Gaudreau from the get-go for the most part 
since getting to Calgary. At first with Sean Monahan. Now with Matthew 
Tkachuk. 

That continuity has helped grow Lindholm’s confidence and his game. 

Watching Lindholm with Gaudreau and Tkachuk one would think they’d 
been together 10 years. Their chemistry and awareness is surreal. 

“For me, I always take a lot of pride in the D-zone and the defensive part 
of the game,” said Lindholm, a Selke Trophy finalist. “My thing has 
always been ‘Do the right things defensively and the chances will come 
offensively.’ 

“Johnny and Matthew are magical players. Johnny is having an amazing 
season so far. Same with Matthew as well. End of last season we got put 
together and I feel we just clicked right away. We all bring different 
elements to the game. We have a lot of fun out there.” 

The Fox part 

What would have made this trade so different is whether Carolina could 
have convinced Fox to stay and sign. 

The Flames knew Fox would never sign with them. Treliving didn’t want 
to include him in the Hurricanes deal because he wanted to trade Fox in 
a separate deal and get more for him. But Waddell insisted on Fox being 
part of the deal because he met the player’s agent, Matt Keator, at the 
draft and was at least told the Canes would have a chance with Fox. 

“We were told that the player did not want to sign for a Canadian team,” 
Waddell said of his chat at the time with Keator. 

Which was echoed by Keator when reached on Thursday. 

“We had conversations with Carolina, Adam attended a development 
camp there, we had plenty of discussions but in the end, Adam wanted to 
go home and in the end, they were compensated. They didn’t get 
nothing,” Keator told The Athletic. 
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Once it was clear Fox wasn’t going to sign with the Hurricanes, and that 
his heart was set on the Rangers, they did pretty well netting two second-
round picks from New York, considering Fox would have been an 
unrestricted free agent. 

But imagine if Carolina had been able to sign Fox. 

In the end 

Let’s go back to when Lindholm gets the call on June 23, 2018, that he’s 
been dealt to Calgary. That Markström and Jarnkrok were part of his 
entourage that day is too much fun. 

“It’s crazy we all ended up here now,” Lindholm said with a smile. 

Markström, of course, signed with the Flames as a UFA in October 2020 
and Jarnkrok was acquired before the trade deadline this season. 

What a party it would be in Gävle if the trio could bring the Stanley Cup 
back home this summer. 
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What We Expected (and Didn’t Expect) in the Rangers-Hurricanes Game 

 

Victor Mather 

 

A close game? Yes. A Hurricanes win? Sure. But it was hard to predict 
that the Rangers would outplay Carolina and still lose. 

Ian Cole was an unexpected hero for the Carolina Hurricanes in 
Wednesday’s win over the Rangers. 

May 19, 2022 

There were some clear expectations going into Game 1 of the second-
round series between the Rangers and the Carolina Hurricanes in the 
N.H.L. playoffs. And in some ways, the 2-1 overtime victory by Carolina 
in Raleigh, N.C., on Wednesday developed as foreseen. But it also threw 
up some surprises. Here’s how it played out. 

Expected: The Hurricanes won at home 

Carolina just completed a 4-3 series win over the Boston Bruins. All 
seven games were won by the home team. The Hurricanes were 29-8-4 
at home in the regular season. They were also favored in Wednesday’s 
game — with odds of around 1-2 — and favored in the series. 

Expected: It was close 

Carolina is the top seed from the Metropolitan Division, but the Rangers 
finished just 6 points behind. Carolina was coming off a one-goal Game 7 
victory over the Bruins, and the Rangers won three in a row to rally past 
the Pittsburgh Penguins, by two goals, two goals and one goal (in 
overtime). 

Expected: It was low scoring 

The Hurricanes and the Rangers had the league’s stingiest defenses, 
finishing 1-2 in goals against. 

Igor Shesterkin of the Rangers was the league’s best goalie this season. 
He was pulled from two games that got out of hand in the Penguins 
series, but the team kept the faith, and he had 99 saves in the last three 
games. 

Antti Raanta, who has been starting in goal for Carolina because 
Frederik Andersen is out with an injury, also came up big in the game. 

“Yeah, we would have liked to score more goals,” Mika Zibanejad of the 
Rangers said. “We did a lot of good things. We get those chances again, 
I’m sure we’ll score a couple more.” 

In contrast, the other series that started Wednesday was a rollicking 9-6 
win for the Calgary Flames over the Edmonton Oilers. 

Unexpected: The Rangers outplayed the Hurricanes 

It was the New Yorkers who were downcast afterward, but the Rangers 
actually played the Hurricanes off the ice for much of the game. 

Despite winning their previous series, the Rangers were outshot by the 
Penguins, 310-269 (and also outscored). Most figured that they would be 
outshot by the Hurricanes as well, relying on efficient shooting and their 
crack goalie Shesterkin to stay in the series. 

But the Rangers outshot the Hurricanes, 28-26. And that statistic does 
not tell the whole story, as the Rangers were dominating for two periods. 
“The first two periods was perfect hockey for us,” Coach Gerard Gallant 
said. “We didn’t spend a lot of time in our zone. We got pucks out. We 
had real good offensive chances and didn’t capitalize on all of them. But I 
thought it was their best game of the year, I really did.” 

Coach Rod Brind’Amour of the Hurricanes agreed: “For two periods, they 
were the better team, no question.” 

Unexpected: Everything changed in the third period 

Whether it was tweaks to the lineups, a better mentality or simply 
changing fortunes, the Hurricanes looked like a different team in the third 
period. Suddenly it was Carolina taking the bulk of the shots and the 
Rangers who struggled to get out of their own end. After a couple of 
Carolina shots off the post, Sebastian Aho tied the game with 2 minutes 
23 seconds to go on a rebound of his own saved shot. 

Unexpected: Ian Cole? 

The overtime game winner at 3:12 was a shot from distance by the 
veteran Ian Cole that deflected off a Ranger stick. Cole had two goals all 
season and only 29 in his 12-year career. 

“That’s what’s great about this game,” Brind’Amour said. “You just don’t 
know who is going to be the guy.” 
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Rangers must finally eliminate costly mid-game lulls from DNA 

 

Larry Brooks 20/05/2022 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Regarding the Rangers, whose best opening 40 
minutes of the season were 20 minutes too few to get them over the 
finish line Wednesday in a Game 1 overtime loss to the Hurricanes.  

1. The Rangers have talked all season about the need to play a complete 
60 minutes. Rarely have they been able to do it. Rarely has there been a 
steady trajectory from the first shift to the last. At times there have been 
slow starts. At other times there have been bad second periods. 
Sometimes there have been third periods in which the Rangers have 
gone into a shell.  

All teams face surges and momentum swings, even more so in the 
playoffs, when emotion becomes a constant companion. The Rangers 
seem to have an extremely difficult time identifying these quickly enough 
to cut them off quickly. Instead, it has been commonplace for them to go 
through stretches of 12, 15, 17 minutes or more in which they’re stuck in 
a ditch spinning their wheels.  
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That has been as much of a mark of this team as its resilience has been.  

That’s what happened Wednesday, when two periods of structured, 
disciplined, intelligent play became undone almost in conjunction with the 
third period’s opening faceoff. Despite chasing the puck and the ’Canes 
while hemmed in their own zone or caught on neutral-zone transitions for 
just about the entire period, the Rangers were able to protect their 1-0 
lead until the inevitable occurred. Carolina tied the score with 2:23 
remaining in regulation and won it 3:12 into overtime.  

Sebastian Aho scores the game-tying goal in the third period of Game 1. 

“We kind of talked about this [Wednesday] night with a few guys,” Ryan 
Strome said following a team meeting Thursday in advance of Game 2, 
which will be Friday night. “It feels like we get on the ice, get out of our 
zone and flip it out and change. We don’t get any forecheck and we just 
kind of play on our heels.  

“I think we have to do a better job of getting their first forechecker in more 
and get the first touch on pucks. I think sometimes what I see is that we 
get the puck out of the zone, we play pretty sound defense, but we’re not 
getting any pressure up the ice and so we’re on our heels.”  

That’s a pretty fair analysis of the issue that has been nagging at the 
Rangers all season, but it does not address why the club has not been 
able to implement the solution. It is imperative it does so the remainder of 
this series, in which 40 minutes — even the best 40 minutes — is not 
going to be enough.  

2. There is something so off about Artemi Panarin’s game that I’m just 
wondering if these playoffs will knock the ever-present smile off his face. 
Maybe Panarin is playing through an injury. Maybe, as Ron Duguay 
suggested on The Post’s “Up in the Blue Seats” podcast, he is just 
overthinking things.  

Frank Vatrano’s game has gone in-and-out lately with him playing on the 
right side with Chris Kreider and Mika Zibanejad. I wouldn’t think head 
coach Gerard Gallant would flip Panarin and Vatrano on the road, where 
Carolina would simply send its checking line, centered by Jordan Staal, 
as the matchup to snuff out the club’s three biggest threats (allegedly) at 
once.  

But if the Blueshirts are beaten in Game 2 while Panarin continues to 
play pedestrian hockey — almost the ultimate insult as applied to this 
world-class artist — Gallant could opt to make that change when the 
series swings to the Garden for Game 3 on Sunday.  

3. It is pretty much agreed by acclamation that the Kids comprised the 
Rangers’ best line in Game 1. The ebullient Alexis Lafreniere-Filip Chytil-
Kaapo Kakko unit scored the club’s lone goal, consistently pitched the 
puck in deep behind the defense if nothing was there on an entry and 
dominated its match against the Vincent Trocheck trio.  

So then why would that line have received the third-most amount of ice 
time of the Blueshirts’ four units? As recorded by NaturalStatTrick, that 
unit got 9:43 while the Zibanejad line played 15:09, the Strome unit 
played 12:32 and the Kevin Rooney fourth line got 8:33 of ice.  

Gallant did increase the unit’s time each period, from just over 3:00 in the 
first to a little over 4:00 in the second to nearly 5:30 in the third, so that 
might be something to monitor.  

4. The Rangers were able to keep Carolina’s top six off the ice for 
faceoffs in the Blueshirts zone by sending the Zibanejad unit out to take 
eight of the 13 five-on-five draws in that end of the ice. The Staal 
checking unit was on for seven of them with the Vincent Trocheck line on 
for one early in the third period. 
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Rangers' Gerard Gallant finalist for Jack Adams award as NHL’s top 
coach 

 

Mollie Walker 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Rangers head coach Gerard Gallant was named 
Thursday as a finalist for the 2021-22 Jack Adams award, given annually 
to the coach “adjudged to have contributed the most to his team’s 
success.” It’s the third time in Gallant’s career that he has been a finalist.  

No Rangers coach has ever won the award, but Gallant joins Alain 
Vigneault (2014-15), John Tortorella (2011-12), Tom Renney (2005-06), 
Roger Neilson (1989-90, 1991-92), and Fred Shero (1978-79) as 
Blueshirts bench bosses to be up for the top coaching award. Gallant 
won it in his first season with the Golden Knights, their inaugural season 
of 2017-18.  

“It’s an honor,” Gallant said after the Rangers’ optional practice Thursday 
ahead of Game 2 of their second-round playoff series against the 
Hurricanes on Friday night. “Being out the last two years and to come 
back with the New York team, you know, the team has been excellent 
this year with a young team. It’s definitely an honor to be in that group.”  

Gallant is up against the Panthers’ Andrew Brunette and the Flames’ 
Darryl Sutter, who told reporters he would like to see Gallant win the 
award.  

Rangers head coach Gerard Gallant reacts on the bench during the third 
period of Game 1 against the Hurricanes. 

Since he was hired by the Rangers last June, Gallant has played a major 
role in establishing a winning culture in New York. His hands-off 
approach has taken pressure off the Rangers, who were once very much 
in their own heads.  

“Just lets guys play,” Ryan Reaves said of how Gallant is able to make 
his players feel comfortable. “He doesn’t harp on guys, he doesn’t harp 
on mistakes. He lets you know if you made a mistake, but not in a way 
that’s gonna make you nervous to go out and do something next shift. I 
think he gives you the confidence to go out and rectify any mistakes you 
make and he lets you know when you’re doing a good job.  

“I think the biggest thing is he allows guys to play with confidence, 
whether they have a good shift or a bad shift.”  

Under Gallant, the Rangers finished the regular season with a 52-24-6 
record for 110 points. Their 52 wins were tied for the second most in 
franchise history and their 110 points were the third most in a single 
season.  

Gallant, who led the Golden Knights to 51 victories in 2017-18, became 
just the second head coach in NHL history to record 50-plus wins in his 
first season with multiple franchises. Mike Keenan is the only other NHL 
coach to accomplish that feat, with the Flyers in 1984-85 and with the 
Rangers in 1993-94.  

“You look at what he did first year in Vegas, first year here,” said Reaves, 
who played for Gallant with the Golden Knights. “How many guys have 
career years under him. Takes a team that wasn’t in the playoffs last year 
and fighting for first in the division. No surprise to me.”  

The Rangers held an optional practice Thursday that was relatively well 
attended. Sammy Blais, who is working his way back from an ACL tear, 
was back on the ice again after rejoining the team for the first time during 
morning skate before Game 1 on Wednesday. 
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Rangers confident they're battle tested enough to rebound in Game 2 

 

Mollie Walker 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Gerard Gallant said he thought the Rangers played 
their best hockey of the year Wednesday in their 2-1 overtime loss to the 
Hurricanes in Game 1 of their second-round playoff series. 

The Rangers head coach and the rest of the team did acknowledge there 
were mistakes and that they sat back at the most critical point in the 
game. That allowed Hurricanes center Sebastian Aho to score the game-
tying goal with 2:23 left in regulation before Ian Cole won it in overtime. 
The Rangers’ takeaways from Game 1, however, were largely positive 
despite the loss. 

“If we can play that game again [in Game 2 on Friday], I think we’ll win,” 
Gallant said. 

Still, it wasn’t enough to stifle the Hurricanes, and the Rangers trail 1-0 in 
the series, just as they did in Round 1 against the Penguins. That’s the 
other silver lining for the Rangers: They have been here before. 

The Rangers evened their first-round series with Pittsburgh after a 
crushing 4-3 loss in triple overtime in Game 1, which seemed to be a 
much more deflating defeat than Wednesday’s. And even after losing 
Games 3 and 4 to the Penguins, the Rangers rallied from a 3-1 series 
deficit and won Game 7 in overtime to advance. 

Chris Kreider gets checked by Tony DeAngelo during the Rangers' 2-1 
overtime loss in Game 1. 

The same aspects of the Rangers’ game continue to get in the way of 
their success. From the lengthy stretches without the puck, which is a 
byproduct of getting away from what makes them effective, to their 
tendency to hold the lead instead of building on it, the Rangers keep 
running into the same issues that will make it difficult to win against 
playoff-level competition. 

“The fact that we played three do-or-die games, I think as a group really, 
we talk about resiliency and character and all that stuff,” Ryan Strome 
said. “But I think sometimes when you feel that, not just saying that, [it] 
really means something. This is a different beast, this [Carolina] team, 
obviously. They provide a different challenge. But at the same time, when 
we’re good, we’re worrying about our game. I think we just got to come 
out in Game 2 with a good effort. 

“We’ve been in this situation before, we were down 1-0 in an overtime 
loss last series. I think there’s a lot of good things we did, I thought the 
first 40-50 minutes were really good hockey. So we just got to watch the 
video, get back to that and try to find a way to get that next one. 

“I think sometimes sitting on that one-goal lead, we need someone to 
make a play to get that to 2-0. I think it maybe changes a little bit.” 

Gallant noted that the Rangers were naturally very disappointed with the 
loss, but he said he believes his players saw a major difference in their 
ability to compete with the Hurricanes compared to the regular season. 

It’s true the Rangers did look as if they could hang with the Hurricanes for 
the first time in quite a while. It’s also true that it still wasn’t enough, and 
they’ll have to play even better to even this series. 

“I think if you come back 3-1 against a good team like [the Penguins], you 
have to win three in a row and you do the job, you gotta bring that 
confidence to other series,” Ryan Reaves said. “You got to understand 
that what we just did, you can do in any series against any team. At any 
point in the game, the game’s not over. I think playing that series gives 
us confidence for that. Just things we’ve done throughout the season. 
We tied for first, second, whatever it was, in comeback wins all season. 

“We know how to play, we know how to come back, we know how to hold 
leads — except for [Wednesday] night — but we learn and we move on.” 
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'Up In The Blue Seats' Podcast Episode 89: Rangers' Gut-Wrenching 
Game 1 Loss 

 

Jake Brown 

 

After coming back from a 3-1 deficit in the first round against the 
Penguins in improbable fashion, the Rangers went into Raleigh riding 
high for the second round. They could smell a Game 1 road victory to 
keep the good times rolling… and then the Hurricanes put in a rebound 
to tie the game at one with 2:23 remaining in the game. They would go 
on to win in overtime and hand the Rangers a gut-wrenching 2-1 loss. 

To talk about the loss and look ahead to Game 2, we bring you a new 
episode of the “Up In The Blue Seats” podcast with Ron Duguay and 
Mollie Walker. The Post’s Larry Brooks drops by to talk about what he 
saw from the Blueshirts in Game 1 and what may need to change if the 
Rangers want to pull off the upset this series. 

Up In The Blue Seats Podcast with Ron, Mollie, Jake & Andrew 

THE GOOD: Filip Chytil has looked like a completely different player. He 
is playing tremendously. The Kid Line continues to carry the Rangers. 
Tyler Motte was a huge addition to this team. He brings a jolt to the ice. 

THE BAD: The Hurricanes are really good and continue presenting 
matchup problems for the Rangers when they play 5-on-5. This would 
have been a big one for the Rangers to take. 

RANGERS FANS: Well-represented down in Raleigh, despite the ticket 
ban that was put on. They made their presence felt. Hurricanes fans did 
not heckle Igor Shesterkin like Penguins fans did. It took a while for them 
to bring some energy. 

SAMMY BLAIS: Is there a chance he returns this round? He just started 
skating with the team so it would be highly unlikely. Maybe there’s a 
chance he would come back if the Rangers made the Eastern 
Conference Final. 

GAME 2: Mollie sees the Hurricanes coming out firing in Game 2 to take 
down the Rangers and Andrew agrees. Ron and I believe the Rangers 
win a tight one. 

Larry Brooks Interview: 

The Post’s Hall of Fame hockey columnist 

PANARIN’S STRUGGLES: What has happened to Artemi Panarin in the 
playoffs? Outside of his game-winning Game 7 goal, he has not done a 
lot. 

STROME/COPP: Both bet on themselves and turned down contracts 
from the team. Will the Rangers give them big deals in the offseason? 

GAME 2/POWER PLAY: Can the Rangers maintain confidence from 
some strong play in Game 1 and carry it over? Also, the Rangers need to 
get on the power play more, because 5-on-5 hockey benefits the 
Hurricanes. 

Catch up on all episodes of “Up In The Blue Seats,” a New York Rangers 
podcast, by subscribing to the podcast on Apple Podcasts, Spotify, or 
wherever you get your podcasts. 

New York Post LOADED: 05.20.2022 

1245760 New York Rangers 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 20, 2022 

 

Kid Line a big Rangers silver lining in loss to Hurricanes 

 

Ethan Sears 

 

The Kids were perhaps the best Rangers on the ice on Wednesday, a 
little more than all right, and yes that was a necessity in the Blueshirts’ 2-
1 overtime loss to the Hurricanes. 

Carolina coach Rod Brind’Amour, holding last change with Game 1 in 
Raleigh, N.C., decided to try to eliminate the Rangers’ top line with his 
checking line. Space, in general, was at a premium in this one, and the 
second line had a mostly nondescript night. 

That left the Rangers’ Kid Line to try and generate a bulk of the offense 
for the Blueshirts. At this point, though, “Kid Line” might be the wrong 
moniker. In these playoffs, Alexis Lafreniere, Filip Chytil and Kaapo 
Kakko have grown up fast. Wednesday was the latest evidence. 

There was the goal early in the first period, Chytil’s second of the 
postseason, followed by a game in which the trio outplayed their 
opposition for nearly the entirety of their time on the ice. 

“We just play our game,” Chytil said. “Just moving feet.” 

Lafreniere spent much of the season shuttling between lines as the 
Rangers tried to find the right fit for the former No. 1-overall pick. Ditto for 
Chytil, though he does not have quite the same pedigree as Lafreniere. 
Kakko played just 43 games, missing most of the season’s back end. 

Coming into the playoffs, it was the Rangers’ top six that was supposed 
to be the sure thing. Instead, it has been the third line, which at the end 
of regulation on Wednesday had an 81.94 expected goals percentage, 
per Natural Stat Trick, that has consistently outplayed its opposition. 

There are still moments to harp on — Kakko’s failure to convert on a 
wide open net late in the third period in particular — but the fact is, the 
Rangers had the better of this game for most of the night thanks in no 
small part to their young guns. 

“We’ve only got one [goal],” Chytil said, “but we can take a lot of positives 
to another game and build off this game.” 

If you zoom out for a moment, and it is hard to do so amid a playoff run, 
the future for the Rangers is at least a little bit cloudy due to their 
dependence on goalie Igor Shesterkin this season. Much of the future of 
this core comes down to whether Shesterkin can replicate his 2021-22 
campaign, or whether the Rangers can find a way to do a better job in 
front of him than they did for most of this season. 

And then there is the question of the Kid Line — all three first rounders, 
with Lafreniere and Kakko both top-two picks. Right now, at least, they 
are delivering a resounding answer. 
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Tough Game 1 loss puts Rangers in similar spot as first round 

 

By Andrew Gross 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. – The Rangers are in a similar spot entering Friday 
night’s Game 2 of their second-round series against the Hurricanes as 
they were after losing the first game of their first-round series to the 
Penguins. 

But maybe better. 

“Triple overtime is a little more deflating,” Ryan Reaves said after the 
Rangers conducted an optional practice on Thursday at PNC Arena. 

The Rangers could not hold a one-goal, third-period lead in Game 1 
Wednesday and lost, 2-1, in overtime. The Penguins won an epic Game 
1 of the first-round series, 4-3, in triple overtime at Madison Square 
Garden. The Rangers, of course, rallied from a 3-1 series deficit to 
advance. 

There’s also the difference of being down 1-0 in a series after losing the 
opener on the road instead of at home. The series shifts to the Garden 
for Game 3 on Sunday afternoon. 

“It’s not deflating,” Reaves said of Wednesday’s loss. “Especially what 
we just went through last series down 3-1. We know how to bounce back. 
We know we played a good game. That’s one thing we have to take out 
of that is that, for two and a half periods, we carried most of the play. It’s 
not deflating. It’s motivation to go get the split tomorrow.” 

To do so, the Rangers must play the structured, smart game they played 
through the first two periods on Wednesday while capitalizing on more of 
their chances. 

That’s no given because the odds of again containing the fast-skating 
Hurricanes as the Rangers did for 40 minutes are not great. 

But if the Rangers do again play with lead, they must be more aggressive 
with it. 

“We had chances to put them away, we just couldn’t bury them,” Reaves 
said. “But we also got to look at what happened at the end of the game 
when we had a lead. You sit back and it feels like you’re just trying to 
hold onto the lead instead of extending the lead. 

“We’ve got to learn when we’re up that doesn’t mean we sit back. We’ve 
got to step on their throats and get another one and get another one and 
keep our pressure up.” 

Sustaining their forecheck will be key. 

At their best in Game 1, the Rangers were playing up the ice, getting the 
pucks in deep and then winning battles to maintain possession in the 
Hurricanes’ zone. The Hurricanes’ speed was negated because they had 
to navigate the full 200 feet to mount an attack. But, in the third period, 
the Hurricanes were able to sustain offensive-zone time. 

In that way, Game 1 was a bit of a microcosm of the Rangers’ season. 
They could go through long stretches where they effectively forechecked 
and played a smart game. 

But they also went through patches where little of that was in their game. 

That can’t be the case on Friday night if they want the split. 

“We talked about this last night with a few guys,” Ryan Strome said. “It 
feels like we get on the ice and we get out of our zone and flip it out and 
change. We don’t get any forecheck and we just play on our heels. I think 
we’ve got to do a better of getting that first forechecker in more and get 
the first touch on pucks.” 
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Rangers' Gerard Gallant a finalist for Jack Adams Award for NHL's top 
coach 

 

By Andrew Gross 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Gerard Gallant could once again be named the NHL’s 
top coach to cap his first season as the Rangers’ bench boss. 
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The NHL announced on Thursday that Gallant, the Panthers’ Andrew 
Brunette and the Flames’ Darryl Sutter are the three finalists for the Jack 
Adams Award as voted upon by the NHL Broadcasters’ Association. The 
winner will be announced before the conclusion of the Stanley Cup 
playoffs. 

Gallant won the award in 2018 after guiding the expansion Vegas Golden 
Knights to the Stanley Cup Final in their inaugural season. 

He led the Rangers to a 52-24-6 record (110 points) — their best 
showing since 2014-15 — and a second-place finish in the Metropolitan 
Division. 

Eight coaches have won the Jack Adams more than once since the 
award was inaugurated in 1974 but only Scotty Bowman, Jacques 
Lemaire, Pat Quinn, John Tortorella and Barry Trotz have won it with 
different franchises. 

The Rangers have never had a coach win the award. 

Sutter, in his second stint with the Flames, led them to the NHL’s biggest 
improvement from last season. Brunette guided the Panthers to their first 
Presidents’ Trophy with a 58-18-6 mark (122 points) after taking over on 
an interim basis on Oct. 29 when Joel Quenneville was forced to resign. 
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NHL expert picks, odds for Rangers at Hurricanes, Oilers at Flames 
Game 2s 

 

The Athletic NHL Staff 

 

Goals, goals and more goals. After the incredibly low-scoring first round 
series Calgary endured and survived against Dallas, the shackles were 
off the Flames on Wednesday. 

Calgary and Edmonton played a 15-goal thriller in the opener of the 
Battle of Alberta series. How can the second game follow up on that? Will 
we see another high-scoring chaotic mess or a return to normalcy? 

On the other end of the scoring spectrum, Carolina needed overtime just 
to score two goals in a Game 1 win against the New York Rangers. Both 
home teams are favored on Friday to take 2-0 series leads. 

Friday’s Stanley Cup Playoffs schedule: 

Game 2: New York Rangers at Carolina Hurricanes — 8 p.m. ET — 
ESPN, SNE, SNO, SNP 

Game 2: Edmonton Oilers at Calgary Flames  — 10:30 p.m. ET — 
ESPN, CBC, SN 

Rangers at Hurricanes 

Game 1: Hurricanes 2, Rangers 1 (OT) | Carolina leads 1-0 

Recap by Shayna Goldman 

What was the key? It’s not how you start a game, it’s how you finish. The 
Hurricanes did not start this game well. The Corsi Canes got out-Corsi’d 
through two periods but battled back in the third. Carolina came out with 
adjusted line combinations in the hopes it would spark the club, and it 
evidently did the trick early in the period. The home team out-attempted 
the Rangers 22-9 in the third (which was played at five-on-five 
throughout) and generated 69 percent of the expected goals share. That 
pressure was kicked up a bit higher as time wound down, and that’s 
when Sebastian Aho cashed in. Carolina carried that over to overtime, 
out-attempting New York 6-1 and finishing on that last attempt. 

Key stat: The Hurricanes were called for only one penalty, even while 
trailing for most of the game. Carolina was called for 331 penalties in the 
regular season and another 36 heading into Game 1. Though the 
Hurricanes have an elite power-play kill unit that can support their 
occasionally undisciplined play, the Rangers have a dangerous power 
play that can challenge Carolina. That’s why staying out of the box is so 
important in this series. Carolina was called for one penalty in the first, 
which the Rangers negated midway through with their own minor. After 
that, it was five-on-five play only throughout. 

Rangers worry meter:    … The Rangers played two of their best 
periods of the season and still lost this game. That’s not ideal! 

Hurricanes worry meter:   … And we were worried about goaltending 
for Carolina going into the playoffs? 

Civian: Hurricanes vibe check: ‘We’re here to win a Stanley Cup’ 

Staple: Rangers start strong, ‘had good chances’ but lose Game 1 to 
Hurricanes in OT 

Oilers at Flames 

Team Moneyline Total 

Oilers 

+145 

O 6.5 (-115) 

Flames 

-175 

U 6.5 (-105) 

Game 1: Flames 9, Oilers 6 | Calgary leads 1-0 

Recap by Sean Gentille 

Who was the guy? Mike Smith. Just kidding. Mikko Koskinen. Just 
kidding. Jacob Markstrom. Extremely just kidding. Of the many bizarre 
stats and moments and occurrences to come out of … whatever that 
was, we’re going to focus on one in this spot: 15 goals were spread out 
over 11 separate goal-scorers. That’s surprising, right? There were three 
multigoal guys by the end of this one, and just one of them had a hat 
trick. Matthew Tkachuk, take a bow. 

All three of Tkachuk’s goals were crucial in their own way. His first, a 
second-period power-play deflection, put the Flames up 6-2; a few 
moments earlier, Markstrom made what might have been the only big 
save of the night on either side. The effect was a huge momentum swing. 
Tkachuk scored his second after he darted out of the penalty box to 
scoop up a loose puck in the Oilers’ zone. That pushed Calgary’s lead 
back to two goals, 8-6, with 12:05 remaining. 

That sort of top-end production was missing from the Flames’ first-round 
series against Dallas (in which 29 goals, total, were scored). Tkachuk 
was pulling a zero in the “G” column until Game 7. Now? He looks just 
fine. Throw in the, uh, extra engagement with Evander Kane before Goal 
No. 2 — and, really, throughout the game — and we got the full Tkachuk 
experience. 

Key stat: 1993. That’s the last year an NHL team scored six goals in a 
regulation-length playoff game and lost. That team? The Calgary Flames, 
in a 9-6 loss to the Los Angeles Kings. Also, that was the last playoff 
game in which both teams combined for at least 14 goals. 

Flames worry meter:    … It’s worth stating outright: Calgary beat the 
brakes off Edmonton in most areas of this game. If this is the version of 
Markstrom the Flames get, it’ll be a problem, but his night felt flukier than 
anything. 
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Oilers worry meter:      … They’re down 1-0, and their issues 
coming out of this one aren’t as easy to explain. The Flames aren’t the 
Kings, either. 

Flames beat the Oilers in a wild, high-scoring Game 1. But what did we 
really learn? 

Picks records (through Wednesday) 

Writer Record 

Jesse Granger 

35-19 

Sean McIndoe 

34-20 

Shayna Goldman 

32-22 

Dom Luszczyszyn 

31-23 

Sean Gentille 

28-26 

Kevin Kurz 

27-27 

NHL playoff predictions: A scout, coach and executive pick the second-
round winners 
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Rangers have found a combo that works in ‘fresh and hungry’ Kid Line 

 

Arthur Staple 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Ryan Strome remembers what it was like to be a 21-
year-old NHLer in his first playoff series. It was with the Islanders in 
2015, and Strome, playing on the wing with John Tavares, had a strong 
series, with four points in a seven-game first-round loss. 

The experience gives him some perspective on the Rangers’ Kid Line of 
Alexis Lafrenière, 20, Filip Chytil, 22, and Kaapo Kakko, 20 — and on 
why it is that sometimes the young players with zero playoff experience 
can be the ones leading the charge for a team, as the Chytil line did in 
Game 1 of the second-round series against the Hurricanes and as it did 
at times against the Penguins in the first round. 

“They look fresh and hungry,” Strome said. “Sometimes when you’re with 
younger guys, it feels like there’s a little bit less pressure, and you just go 
and play. Every game, there could be a different X-factor, and I think 
they’ve been that for a few games. It’s a good sign for our team and for 
them. They’ve worked really hard to earn it.” 

The trajectory to being Game 1’s most impactful line has been a windy 
one. 

Lafrenière had the best regular season of the three with 19 goals — all at 
even strength — in his second NHL season. Of the 69 NHLers with more 
than those 19 even-strength goals this season, only Tampa Bay’s Ross 
Colton (21 goals, 12:48 per game) averaged less ice time than 
Lafrenière’s 13:59 per game. 

And from his first shift in the postseason, when Lafrenière nearly drove 
Penguins defenseman John Marino into the fifth row with a hit on the 
forecheck, the 2020 No. 1 pick has shown that postseason moments suit 
him just fine. 

“Laffy’s personality, he just goes out there and has fun,” Gerard Gallant 
said. “I think it’s rubbing off on the other two.” 

Chytil had a very down year on offense, with just eight goals in 67 games 
a year after posting eight goals in 45 games. Even in a season when he 
hardly ever left the third line, though, he was third among the team’s full-
season forwards in five-on-five Corsi share at 50.2 percent, according to 
Evolving-Hockey. First? That would be Kakko, who missed 39 games 
with two injuries and managed just 18 points — the same total Andrew 
Copp had in just 16 games with the Rangers after the trade deadline. 

The expectations on a trio of first-round picks were high. Lafrenière being 
a No. 1 and Kakko being a No. 2 made those expectations even higher. 

“To do it 82 times a year is hard for any kid,” one longtime European 
scout said. “Especially the European kids, it’s been shown time and time 
again that leaving them in Europe for an extra year or two years is much 
more beneficial than bringing them over right away. We put them in 
environments they’re not prepared for, get frustrated with them, they lose 
their confidence. We then can’t put them in the minors unless they decide 
to do it themselves. 

“You think about a player like Chytil. He’s been here, what, five years? 
And he’d be a junior in college if he was from Minnesota. We maybe 
need to be better students of history at times.” 

Reuniting a line that played the most minutes together last season has 
worked for Gallant, who was named a Jack Adams finalist for a third time 
Thursday in his first Rangers season. All three young players understood 
that coming into the playoffs, the Kid Line was really the fourth line — 
Barclay Goodrow, Kevin Rooney and Ryan Reaves were going to see 
bigger minutes and a more demanding share of the assignments. 

Goodrow didn’t play beyond Game 1 against the Penguins after breaking 
a bone in his foot/ankle, so that changed the assignments. So did the 
way the Kid Line played. They produced goals in each of the two debacle 
games in Pittsburgh, then produced the tying goal in the Game 5 
comeback. Chytil still has struggled at the faceoff dot, winning just 37.9 
percent of his playoff draws, and he had a serious brain cramp in leaving 
Evgeni Malkin alone in front of Igor Shesterkin to deflect home the triple-
overtime winner in Game 1 against the Penguins. 

But he’s been positionally better than he was all season at both ends of 
the ice, playing at the high pace Lafrenière has set for the line. And 
Kakko has been perhaps the best Rangers forward in the playoffs at 
digging below the opposing goal line, which is where he set up 
Lafrenière’s Game 5 goal against the Penguins. Kakko may still be 
reeling from his Game 1 open-net miss in the third period Wednesday, 
which would have given the Rangers a 2-0 lead, but he’s been in the 
middle of every shift when the Kid Line drives the puck in deep. 

Lafrenière has been the most impressive one of the trio. His speed and 
stick-positioning have won him not just easy turnovers like the one Tony 
DeAngelo gifted him to set up Chytil’s goal in the first period Wednesday, 
Lafrenière also managed to make Jaccob Slavin look indecisive at times. 

The Rangers were caved in on shots and chances at five-on-five against 
the Penguins. But through that series and Game 1 against the Canes, 
Chytil (55 percent), Kakko (52.4 percent) and Lafrenière (51.8 percent) 
are the only three Rangers who were on the ice for more shots for than 
against. It’s not simply due to matchups. 

“Laffy has been really good,” Strome said. “He’s elevated his game. I 
think he competes really hard. He obviously has special ability, which is 
coming out lately in a big way.” 

The hard part about Game 1 was that neither of the top two lines was 
able to match the Chytil line’s success. If the Kid Line is the only one 
going, the Rangers won’t win, no matter what they do. None of the three 
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is averaging more than 14:44 per game. But it’s not only a good sign for 
this series, it’s a great sign beyond the playoffs that all three could move 
beyond the struggles of the regular season. 

“They’re playing free and they’re loose and they’re happy,” Gallant said. 
“We put them together, and you’re worried about, at first, in the playoffs, 
I’m saying, ‘Are they ready for this?’ As coaches, you let them go out 
there and play as a group, and they’ve responded. We’re really happy 
with it.” 
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Was it worth it? We analyzed the impact of players moved at deadline to 
playoff teams 

 

Shayna Goldman 

 

Every year, teams vying for the playoffs use the deadline to add to their 
roster — whether it’s to add higher-end players with legitimate game-
changing potential or simply to accent a roster. Some go for rentals, 
others players with a bit of term in the hopes of getting more than one 
postseason run out of this acquisition.  

This year, there were over 40 trades, many of which featured teams in 
playoff positioning. So, we’re looking at how some of those players 
performed (or are performing) with their new clubs. 

The idea isn’t to re-grade these deals, or nitpick the play of every depth 
move. Rather, we’re analyzing the impact of some of the players dealt 
and how they’ve fit with their new club.  

Still in the playoff picture 

Claude Giroux, Florida Panthers 

The Panthers made a splash at the deadline with adds at both forward 
and defense. Up front, it was veteran Claude Giroux to accent an already 
loaded forward group. In 18 regular season games, he was a positive 
influence on the team’s offensive creation which showed on the 
scoresheet with 23 points.  

An advantage Florida gained with the veteran forward was his versatility 
— from his dual-threat offense, two-way play, and ability to play center 
and wing. That’s why the former Flyers’ captain has shifted all over the 
lineup in the postseason as the Panthers looked for the most productive 
combinations. The highlight so far is the direct impact he had on his new 
team advancing to Round 2. In Game 6 of Round 1, he scored the game-
tying goal, earned a primary assist on the go-ahead goal later that period, 
and then set up the series-clinching goal in overtime. That brought him 
up to seven points in seven games.  

It seems like Giroux’s been a fit with the team he chose to go to. Of 
course, given how much the Panthers spent at the deadline, the final 
decision is going to depend on how far this team goes.  

Ben Chiarot, Florida Panthers 

This was one of the most controversial additions around the deadline, 
given how pricey the acquisition was. Off the bat, he was thrown into a 
more significant role than originally intended, to replace injured Aaron 
Ekblad. The Panthers stayed afloat with a top pair of Chiarot and 
MacKenzie Weegar. With the deadline add on the ice, Florida was still 
generating offense and relative to his teammates, their shot rate against 
was average. However, the quality of the chances that did get through 
was a bit concerning.  

With a healthy blue line in the playoffs, the former Hab shifted to the third 
pair but the results with him and Brandon Montour on the ice weren’t 

exactly ideal. Between his play, and Weegar’s struggles, the coaches 
tweaked the pairs. Now Chiarot is up on the top pair with Ekblad, and of 
the defense pairs to play at least 30 minutes of five-on-five ice time for 
Florida this postseason, the two with the worst shot and expected goal 
rates against feature him. 

Nick Paul, Tampa Bay Lightning 

Regardless of who the Lightning acquired at the deadline, they were 
going to be measured against their impactful checking line of the last two 
years if they brought in forward depth. The additions of Paul and Brandon 
Hagel helped Tampa Bay construct a new-look trio, with Ross Colton.  

While Paul’s new club doesn’t lean on him as heavily as Ottawa did, he’s 
maximized his value in his minutes. In the regular season, he kicked in 
some scoring at even strength and had a positive impact on the team’s 
defense. Plus, he added some offensive pop to the penalty kill.  

The former Senator is still a utility player, contributing in all different 
areas. He’s stable on both ends of the ice and came up big when the 
team needed it with timely scoring — including in Game 7 against the 
Maple Leafs. Now, he’s stepped up in the lineup with Brayden Point 
sidelined.  

Brandon Hagel, Tampa Bay Lightning 

Like Paul, Hagel went from being a key contributor on a bad team to one 
of the contributors in a stacked lineup. It took the winger a bit more time 
to hit his stride with his new club, but the positive is that the Lightning 
likely won’t be parting with him come season’s end because he’s not a 
rental.  

The 23-year-old had positive impacts below the surface on his new 
team’s offense to end the regular season. He was one of the best 
forecheckers in Chicago, and that translates well to the third-line role in 
Tampa Bay. So far in the playoffs at five-on-five, Hagel’s earned a 55 
percent expected goals rate and much of it has to do with how little the 
team gives up while he’s on the ice. That performance has earned him a 
.94 average Game Score, which ranks second on the team behind only 
Hedman. 

Max Domi, Carolina Hurricanes 

Luckily, Domi wasn’t brought in to be a prolific scorer in Carolina. 
Through 19 games, he only chipped in two goals and seven points. 
Rather, this was a move to shore up the Hurricanes’ forward depth.  

To end the regular season, the team generated a high rate of shots at 
five-on-five but allowed a bit more back with the forward on the ice. 
Domi’s on-ice metrics have trended in the wrong direction this 
postseason, and while he was promoted to the second line late in Round 
1 — and stepped up in Game 7 with two goals and an assist — he 
already shifted back to the bottom six in Game 1 of the current series. 
That’s a more fitting position based on what he actually does (and 
doesn’t) produce consistently.  

Andrew Copp, New York Rangers 

Copp brings lineup versatility that the Rangers were missing thanks to his 
ability to play center and wing. While he slotted at center in Ryan 
Strome’s absence, his primary role has been as Artemi Panarin’s right 
wing — that was one of their biggest lineup holes. Copp clicks there as a 
defensive presence who can also create offense. His arrival coincided 
with Panarin playing some of his best hockey of the season. At five-on-
five that 1B line combination generated a high rate of shots for in their 
minutes together without allowing much back, and they had even better 
results outscoring opponents 10-2 in that time. Through 16 games to end 
the regular season, he earned eight goals and 18 points with his new 
team.  

The Rangers’ improved five-on-five play essentially disappeared in 
Round 1, on both ends, leaving some disastrous results all around. But 
Copp still found the scoresheet with seven points in eight games — one 
of which was a primary helper on Mika Zibanejad’s game-tying goal in 
Game 7 that forced overtime.  
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Frank Vatrano, New York Rangers 

Vatrano’s done what he was brought to New York to do — add some 
more five-on-five offense. The winger earned 13 points in 22 games. All 
but one of those points was primary. And a dozen were scored at even 
strength. The majority of his minutes have come with Chris Kreider and 
Zibanejad, and that trio outscored opponents 11-5 at five-on-five.  

The former Panther continues to chip into the offense in the postseason, 
but Vatrano isn’t exactly a defensive stalwart and that’s hurt a top line 
that’s often found itself hemmed in its own end. That lack of defensive 
dimension is a drawback, but one that was already known about his 
game — it’s just a matter of ensuring he’s in the right position for his 
game.  

Tyler Motte, New York Rangers 

The Rangers already having three forwards on this list tells you what you 
need to know about this squad pre-deadline: depth up front was a 
legitimate issue. Motte brings puck skills to New York’s fourth line with 
his forechecking and speedy play and adds offense to their penalty kill. 
The former Canuck’s time with the Rangers has been limited due to 
injury, but he’s been impactful in his minutes — including late in Game 6 
when he was shifted up for his defensive upside and contributed to the 
go-ahead goal that forced a Game 7.  

Artturi Lehkonen, Colorado Avalanche 

Lehkonen makes smart defensive plays to create offense, such as 
intercepting pucks from opponents to extend zone time and winning puck 
battles under pressure. So even if he’s not lighting up the scoresheet, 
that doesn’t mean he isn’t being productive. The winger contributes by 
being a disruptor for his teammates, and a facilitator of their plays. And 
that’s what makes him a fit on the second line, while Valeri Nichushkin 
fills a similar role with more scoring flair, on the top line.  

In the playoffs, that role is alongside Gabriel Landeskog and Nazem 
Kadri. At five-on-five, this trio has been elite with a 70 percent expected 
goals rate and even better results as they’ve outscored opponents 5-1 in 
just five games. It’s safe to say Lehkonen’s filling the role he was brought 
in to play.  

Josh Manson, Colorado Avalanche 

In Manson, the Avalanche brought in a defenseman who can defend the 
blue line and suppress scoring chances. Plus, he adds some bite to the 
defense with his physical play. That’s what makes him a fit as a pair for 
Samuel Girard, a small-statured defender who hasn’t always thrived in 
the playoffs. 

The Girard-Manson pairing controlled shots somewhat well late in the 
regular season, but struggled with quality on both ends of the ice falling 
to a 43 percent expected goals rate. That’s improved so far in the 
playoffs by about 17 percent, although four games came against a fairly 
weak opponent. But if Game 1 of Round 2 is indicative of what Manson 
and Girard can do together, then this addition has to check off the boxes 
management was looking for. Scoring the game-winner in overtime 
obviously stands out, but at five-on-five, this pair was on the ice for 
numerous quality chances for and few higher danger shots against.  

Nick Leddy, St. Louis Blues 

More than anything, the Blues needed to bolster their defense at the 
deadline. But management really wasn’t able to add the caliber player 
they truly needed.  

Leddy, at least, fits the bill as a puck-mover who can break out of his own 
zone. The problem is, as injuries have piled up this postseason (including 
one to him), it’s forced players to slot in greater roles. Alongside Colton 
Parayko, they’ve allowed a high rate of shots and quality chances 
against, which pushed their expected goals rate below 30 percent. The 
team’s problems are bigger than Leddy, but at least there’s more depth 
on the blue line with this addition. 

Brett Kulak, Edmonton Oilers 

Kulak’s a fit in Edmonton and usage plays a key role. The coaches have 
him in a position to succeed in a sheltered role with Tyson Barrie on the 
third pair. Along with outscoring opponents 12-5 at five-on-five in the 
regular season, their two-way efforts earned them a 56 percent expected 
goals rate. Behind a top four with some gaps, the Oilers have some 
depth in the postseason with this pair. 

Calle Jarnkrok, Calgary Flames 

Jarnkrok’s had some poor luck in Calgary and has yet to hit the goal 
column with his new team. While his play hasn’t been spectacular, he fits 
the team’s need as a third-line center especially now that Sean 
Monahan’s sidelined. His primary line combination in the regular season 
didn’t quite thread the needle, but the forward seems to be in a better 
position than before with Dillon Dube and Tyler Toffoli on his wings.  

Eliminated from the postseason 

Rickard Rakell, Pittsburgh Penguins 

Rakell’s postseason performance was limited due to injury, which doesn’t 
exactly make it a measuring stick for his success. But his regular season 
play helps show what a fit he was in Pittsburgh with 13 points in 19 
games. The former Duck started on the third line before moving up to the 
second line with Evgeni Malkin, then getting promoted to Sidney 
Crosby’s wing. Between all of those combinations, at five-on-five, the 
Penguins generated offense at an impressive rate of 3.36 expected goals 
while he was on the ice.  

Jacob Middleton, Minnesota Wild 

To end the regular season at five-on-five, opponents weren’t able to 
generate much of anything below the face-off dot with Middleton on the 
ice. The physical defender slotted alongside Jared Spurgeon, and their 
contrasting playing styles clicked quite well — especially in Round 1. This 
duo did their best to close passing lanes and take away scoring chance 
opportunities. Spurgeon-Middleton allowed one of the lowest rates of 
shots and quality chances against of any defense pair in the postseason. 
They earned an impressive 68 percent expected goals rate in their 63 
minutes together. 

Middleton’s way to earning a team-leading 2.1 average Game Score in 
the playoffs, and should get more time in this position since he’s a 
restricted free agent this summer. 

Marc-Andre Fleury, Minnesota Wild 

Acquiring Fleury gave the Wild a very good goalie tandem that had a 
balanced rotation through the remainder of the regular season. Cam 
Talbot elevated his play from then on as well, but Fleury was the starter 
in the playoffs. Through five starts — since the Wild turned back to Talbot 
for Game 6 — Fleury earned a .904 save percentage and allowed 1.6 
goals above expected. He gave his team a chance to win in Games 2 
and 3 with quality starts and was around average the other three tilts.  

Mark Giordano, Toronto Maple Leafs 

Giordano came exactly as advertised to Toronto. He’s not the biggest 
driver of offense at this point in his career, but he doesn’t take away from 
his team’s while he’s on the ice. The lefty’s impact primarily comes on the 
other end. With the veteran defenseman on the ice at five-on-five in the 
regular season, the Maple Leafs expected goal generation was 22 
percent stronger than the league average thanks to how well the net-front 
area and slot were protected. Alongside Timothy Liljegren, Giordano 
formed a steady third pair that helped the Maple Leafs generate more 
than 65 percent of the expected goals share. Then in the playoffs, he 
slotted alongside Justin Holl and continued to limit quality chances 
against. Now, there’s consideration for the rental to extend his stay.  

Hampus Lindholm, Boston Bruins 

Management invested a lot in pending free agent Lindholm and extended 
him early in his tenure in Boston.  The early returns were encouraging 
after his game started to slip on a less competitive Ducks team. In 131 
five-on-five minutes with Charlie McAvoy, the duo earned a 66 percent 
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expected goals rate while Bruins outscored opponents 12-3. By moving 
to McAvoy’s pair, Matt Grzelcyk was able to slot a pair lower and improve 
the second pair. 

An injury shortened Lindholm’s postseason, but he still made an impact 
in all three zones despite not having the on-ice results to show for it. Now 
he has the next few years to build on that with his new team. 

Data via Evolving-Hockey, HockeyViz, NaturalStatTrick, AllThreeZones, 
and HockeyStatCards.  
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ESPN / Ranking the NHL's best current rivalries - Where does Tampa 
Bay Lightning-Florida Panthers fit in? 

 

Greg Wyshynski 

 

Milan Lucic has lived many NHL lifetimes when it comes to rivalries. 

He was there in Boston, for the most recent apex of the Bruins' feud with 
the Montreal Canadiens. He was there in 2011, when the Bruins sparked 
a brief but blazing animosity with the Vancouver Canucks in the Stanley 
Cup Final. He was there with the Los Angeles Kings in 2016, for a taste 
of their rivalry with the San Jose Sharks. He went to Edmonton to 
experience the Battle of Alberta. He went to Calgary to experience the 
other side of it, including in the 2022 Stanley Cup playoffs. 

The man loves him some rivalries. 

"I think they just add to it. The history. The rivalry. All the type of stuff. 
Everything is just magnified," said Lucic recently. "Everyone's just more 
into it. The fans are just more into it. The emotions are more into it. The 
media and the storylines are that much more into it. As an athlete it's 
something to look forward to." 

If there's one thing the NHL has consistently known how to market 
through the years, it's not stars or highlights or personalities -- it's 
rivalries. Heck, it even redesigned the playoff format to increase the 
chances that it will get more rivalry matchups early on in the postseason. 

What are the best current rivalries in the NHL? Glad you asked. Here are 
my top five, and some tiered levels for the rest of the relevant ones. 

1. Calgary Flames vs. Edmonton Oilers 

The Battle of Alberta is decades old, as chronicled by our own Kristen 
Shilton here. I didn't really get to see much of it during the 1980s, the era 
that set the foundation for the incivility to come. 

The NHL had an American television rights deal with SportsChannel, 
which would only air regular-season games produced by one of their 
regional sports networks in Chicago, Hartford, the New York area and 
Philadelphia. Fans in the northeastern United States heard about the 
Battle of Alberta like wrestling fans would hear about matches in Japan; 
reading about Wayne Gretzky's Oilers vs. the Flames in the late edition 
of a newspaper was like reading about a five-star match at the Tokyo 
Dome in a dirt sheet. Unless you were trading tapes, you were out of 
luck. 

Obviously, there are no such issues now, as we're able to watch this 
mayhem through all manner of devices. Why is the Battle of Alberta the 
best rivalry in hockey? Look at these quotes from Edmonton ruffian Zack 
Kassian and Calgary's Lucic: 

"It's not only big for the teams, it's big for the province," Kassian said. 

"People of Alberta have been waiting a long time for this, since 1991," 
Lucic said. 

The province. Alberta. 

This rivalry speaks to one of the fundamental aspects of team sports, the 
kind of thing you experience in youth leagues and then prep sports: the 
determination to avoid local shame and embarrassment. It's a few levels 
up from "bragging rights." It's that feeling of having to see a rival in 
everyday life, because of proximity, knowing they've gotten one over on 
you and knowing that your failure has put your friends and neighbors in 
similar situations. 

In that sense, the Battle of Alberta is like hockey's Iron Bowl, the storied 
college football rivalry between Auburn and Alabama. No matter their 
records, no matter the stakes, the games always mean something 
significant to those involved. And now that there are stakes -- the winner 
of this series will be eight wins away from the Stanley Cup, the loser 
goes home -- it's the most meaningful version of that feud. 

(For the record: Edmonton is Alabama, with the championship legacy 
and the legendary names, while Calgary is Auburn, which wins on 
occasion but happily plunges a thorn in the side of its local rivals.) 

Matthew Tkachuk called it "the best rivalry in sports." Put on a second-
round show -- they're off to a strong start -- and it might be a contender. 

2. Vegas Golden Knights vs. everyone 

I realize some of you probably came to the list hoping for a straight 
ranking of team vs. team animosity, and that this would be considered a 
cheat. But ask yourself this: Is there a better rivalry than the Vegas 
Golden Knights -- a team that went from the expansion sweethearts to 
Team Schadenfreude in the span of four seasons -- and the rest of the 
NHL? 

Think of the dance partners the Golden Knights have collected through 
the years. They have established rivalries with the San Jose Sharks, Los 
Angeles Kings and Washington Capitals. They have heat with the 
Winnipeg Jets, the Vancouver Canucks and the Colorado Avalanche. 
The Buffalo Sabres with the Jack Eichel thing. The Minnesota Wild with 
the Marc-Andre Fleury thing. 

Think of how many fan bases revelled in the misery of the Golden 
Knights missing the playoffs -- it was like the end of "Return of the Jedi," 
except they toppled a statue of Peter DeBoer on Coruscant. 

It's Vegas vs. everyone. Which, knowing the Golden Knights, is probably 
just fine by them. 

3. Pittsburgh Penguins vs. Washington Capitals 

One of the great misconceptions about this rivalry is that it was born from 
the Alex Ovechkin vs. Sidney Crosby grudge. In fact, these two 
franchises had heat for a decade before that as division rivals. That's why 
it's still an intense rivalry, still an invasion of Penguins fans in D.C. when 
Pittsburgh comes to town. But once the Capitals (finally) won their Cup 
by overcoming the Penguins, the dynamics shifted. It wasn't Washington 
fruitlessly trying to conquer their tormentors anymore. 

There's still a ton of juice in this feud -- we came dangerously close to 
these two rivals meeting in the playoffs this postseason. But with the 
Penguins' core slowly dissolving, and Ovechkin and Crosby growing 
older, one wonders if this rivalry will settle back to previous levels after 15 
years of superstar accelerant. 

4. Boston Bruins vs. Toronto Maple Leafs vs. Montreal Canadiens 

These rivalries grow and fade in intensity through the years, but the 
flame never goes out. Sometimes they meet in the playoffs, and it's 
incendiary. Sometimes they go years without doing so. But pair any of 
them at any time, and you're going to have a buzz in the building. 

For years, the Bruins had the most heat with the Canadiens. Recently, 
it's been the Leafs. Same deal for Toronto, although that Canadiens 
opening-round shocker over the Leafs last season might have reignited 
some animosity. The obsequious dedication to Original Six Worship can 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 20, 2022 

 

be a bit much, but when you watch these teams renew acquaintances, 
you can understand why. 

5. Florida Panthers vs. Tampa Bay Lightning 

Game 1 of their second-round series underscored the problem with the 
Battle of Florida. There's heat. There's hatred. There have been games 
that were absolutely incendiary. 

But it's lopsided. 

The Panthers are chasing the Lightning. They're not on even footing yet. 
Florida puts up incredible regular-season numbers; Tampa Bay looks at 
their two consecutive Stanley Cup rings. Florida takes a run at the 
throne; the Lightning do their best Mariah Carey talking about Jennifer 
Lopez impression: "I don't know her." 

The classics 

Chicago Blackhawks vs. St. Louis Blues 

New York Islanders vs. New York Rangers 

Philadelphia Flyers vs. New York Rangers 

Philadelphia Flyers vs. Pittsburgh Penguins 

San Jose Sharks vs. Los Angeles Kings 

These are old reliables. Some are a bit lopsided at the moment, but 
there's always intensity when these teams play -- even if their best days 
are found on YouTube nostalgia clips rather than on the ice currently. 
(And by that, we mean we hope the Flyers get their act together.) 

The troll feud: Hurricanes vs. Canadiens 

One of the most unexpected recent feuds was sparked between the most 
storied franchise in NHL history and the former Hartford Whalers. Please 
recall that in 2019, the Canadiens signed Carolina star Sebastian Aho to 
a five-year offer sheet worth more than $42 million. Then-Habs general 
manager Marc Bergevin said that Aho "wants to come to Montreal. He 
sees our youngsters coming up in the organization and he wants to be a 
part of that." 

The offer sheet was seen as a challenge to Canes owner Tom Dundon's 
finances, as it was significantly frontloaded. Nevertheless, the Hurricanes 
matched to retain Aho, with GM Don Waddell saying, "Once again, the 
Carolina Hurricanes should not be underestimated." 

Fast-forward to August 2021, and the Hurricanes played the offer-sheet 
game by signing Canadiens forward Jesperi Kotkaniemi to a one-year, 
$6,100,015 million offer sheet. Waddell trolled the Canadiens, saying: 
"He wants to come to Carolina. He sees the core we've built here and he 
wants to be a part of that." 

The trolling didn't end there. The 15 at the end of the salary figure was 
Kotkaniemi's uniform number. They also gave Kotkaniemi a $20 signing 
bonus in honor of Aho's number. 

In October 2021, the Hurricanes and Kotkaniemi returned to Montreal 
and defeated the Canadiens. Immediately after the game, the Hurricanes 
activated a website called DidTheHabsLose.com. The site featured a 
banner photo with the word "YES" in bold letters. (To make matters 
weirder, it was eventually hacked and turned into an anti-Carolina 
website.) 

Will this rivalry keep thriving, or will it just disappear into the ether like so 
many memes past? 

Ready to explode 

Anaheim Ducks vs. Los Angeles Kings 

Colorado Avalanche vs. Minnesota Wild 

New York Rangers vs. New Jersey Devils 

Seattle Kraken vs. Vancouver Canucks 

The Ducks and Kings are both on the way back up, with Anaheim 
powered by the unique whimsy of Generation Zegras and Los Angeles 
melding their veterans with a young supporting cast to create a playoff 
team this season. Hopefully the municipal pride on the line will spark 
some real hatred between the next wave of Ducks and Kings. 

It's a shame we didn't get the Avalanche and Wild in the second round 
for two reasons. First, to have a few more games of Kirill Kaprizov's 
wizardry. Second, because this is a great rivalry that's ready for another 
round. The players don't like each other. The fans really don't like each 
other. A playoff series between these two would have had the mounting 
tension of a well-executed episode of "Curb Your Enthusiasm." 

The Rangers and Devils are like a volcano that spewed lava for about 20 
years and then suddenly went dormant, around the time when New 
Jersey developed an allergy to the postseason. The Rangers are a 
contender. The Devils are ... back in the lottery. This rivalry is at its best 
when both teams are playoff contenders. At the very least, that would 
mean the percentage of Rangers fans able to buy tickets to Devils home 
games would decrease slightly. 

Finally, it's the Kraken and the Canucks. This one is going to take some 
time to percolate, as Seattle takes a more circuitous path to contention 
than Vegas did as an expansion team. But when Seattle was given its 
franchise, one of the things the NHL was most excited about was the 
Pacific Northwest having two "neighboring" teams for an instant rivalry. 
It's only a matter of time before hordes of invading British Columbians 
infiltrate Climate Change Arena. 

There are other historic rivalries we'd love to see reignited -- the Detroit 
Red Wings vs. the Colorado Avalanche, for example, which remains the 
gold standard for hockey hatred in the last 30 years. There are some 
current rivalries we'd like to see explored a little deeply, like the Dallas 
Stars and the Nashville Predators. 

But the ones we've listed here bring the hatred, bring the heat and bring 
eyes to the NHL like few other things do. 

Jersey Foul of the week 

As a sidebar to our Carolina vs. Montreal rivalry note above: 

    @wyshynski #jerseyfoul pic.twitter.com/inKmHSAGdN 

    — Jagrs beard (@jagrs_beard) May 6, 2022 

That's a Jose Theodore jersey (we assume) that's been doctored up as a 
Sebastian Aho jersey. Aho signed an offer sheet with the Canadiens but 
never played there. Hang it right next to your Shea Weber Philadelphia 
Flyers jersey in the back of the closet. 

Video of the week 

    — NHL (@NHL) May 16, 2022 

It's this time of year where I start to think about the players that aren't 
playing. 

Like those guys that get traded right before a team pops off and wins a 
Stanley Cup. Karl Alzner comes to mind. He played nine seasons with 
the Washington Capitals, through nearly all of the playoff heartbreak 
experienced during the Ovechkin era. He left in 2017 to sign a free-agent 
contract with the Montreal Canadiens, which would prove to be 
disastrous for both parties. The next season, his old friends broke 
through and won the Cup. 

Like those guys who get injured or fall out of favor with their teams. Sean 
Monahan experienced both with the Calgary Flames. Monahan had 
season-ending hip surgery in April. Before that, he had been relegated to 
fourth-line status when he wasn't scratched, continuing a downward trend 
in his production. As late as 2018-19, he was an 82-point player in the 
midst of a seven-year deal. 

His primary linemate that season was Johnny Gaudreau. They were the 
faces of the franchise. This was the scene after Gaudreau scored the 
overtime goal that won Game 7 against Jake Oettinger and the Dallas 
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Stars. Monahan had been hanging around the team. He and Gaudreau 
had this moment after the game, which was acknowledged by Johnny 
Hockey's mother. 

"I wish he was playing. He's just the ultimate team guy," Gaudreau said 
after the game. "Sucks the way it ended for him this year. He's such a 
good friend, such a good teammate, such a good leader." 

A touching moment. Remember the ones that aren't there. 

Winners and losers of the week 

Winner: Ian Cole 

Hurricanes defenseman Ian Cole entered Game 1 against the Rangers 
with 103 career postseason games and one career goal in them. His 
second could be one of the pivotal moments in the Canes' run this 
postseason, an overtime game winner. As coach Rod Brind'Amour 
eloquently put it: "That's what's great about this game. You just don't 
know who's going to be the guy. And now he's got that moment forever." 

Loser: Mike Smith 

Nothing better represents Mike Smith's tenure as an Oilers goaltender 
than to go from a Game 7 shutout against the Kings to getting pulled 
after 6:05 in Game 1 against the Flames after getting smoked for three 
goals. 

Winner: Otter 

Has any player cemented their reputation in a single postseason defeat 
like Stars goalie Jake Oettinger did with his 64-save performance against 
the Flames in Game 7? As Stars defenseman John Klingberg said: "I 
honestly haven't seen a better performance from a goalie." 

Loser: Coyotes 

The Athletic published details of the Coyotes' agreement with Arizona 
State University this week. While some of the more stunning revelations 
have been tamped down by reporters like Craig Morgan, most of the 
hockey world will only remember the "good behavior" clause for owner 
Alex Meruelo and the team, and the notion that the team can't put its logo 
at center ice of its temporary home. The Coyotes reached out to clarify 
that "both the Coyotes and ASU logos will be featured at ASU Arena, and 
that the 'good behavior' clause is in all of the agreements that ASU 
makes." 

Winner: Lane Lambert 

The sense I get about Lambert being hired by the New York Islanders as 
their new head coach? That it's about time. While it might seem a little 
confusing that an associate coach to the fired head coach can be 
counted on as "a new voice" for the team, he's been plugging away at the 
coaching game since 2002. It's exciting to see him get his shot, away 
from Barry Trotz's considerable shadow. 

Loser: Peter DeBoer 

Someone had to pay for the Golden Knights' failure this season, and Bill 
Foley couldn't fire the injured list. Interesting take here from Sin Bin: 
"DeBoer's firing is another example of the front office being impatient, 
indecisive, and masters of disguise. Twice now, after some adversity, the 
Golden Knights made the quick decision to find a replacement instead of 
standing behind their coach." 

Winner: Loving the Byng 

Hurricanes defenseman Jaccob Slavin was nominated for the Lady Byng 
Trophy for gentlemanly play, and has a chance to make history if he wins 
it. Only one other defenseman in NHL history has captured consecutive 
Byngs, as Red Kelly did it in 1952-53 and 1953-54. 

On top of that, Slavin genuinely seems to love being honored as a 
gentleman. "It's always an honor to be named a finalist for any award. 
For me, that's a character award and that's who I want to be as a person 

-- using my game of hockey to glorify God and how I carry myself on and 
off the ice." 

Loser: Hating the rule 

    Cirelli made contact with Bobrovsky's head in the blue paint. Panthers 
challenged for goalie interference, but it was still ruled a good goal. 
pic.twitter.com/kVL3ILjZCL 

    — Ryan Gilbert (@RGilbertSOP) May 18, 2022 

Look, I understand the rule with the whole "Anthony Cirelli was in the 
white and Bobrovsky was in the blue" thing. (Although I'll argue that 
Cirelli's skate was in the blue as he moved Bob's stick right as the goal 
was scored.) But if the spirit of the rule is that a goalie should be allowed 
to play his position unencumbered, and his head is spun around like 
Linda Blair in "The Exorcist" ... what are we even doing here? 

Puck headlines 

    Why Andrew Brunette was the perfect guy to take over the Florida 
Panthers. "The Panthers are playing the same way they were under Joel. 
Bruno made a few tweaks, but nothing substantial. I think he was the 
perfect guys to give the keys to." 

    Attention offer-sheet fans: The NHL has tweaked its compensation 
levels. 

    What does a "good contract" look like for Evgeni Malkin and the 
Pittsburgh Penguins? 

    The Seattle Kraken can either try to win now or build for later. 
"Honestly, aside from winning a championship by Year 5, I don't see how 
the Kraken prevail over Vegas in a battle of five-year expansion plans. 
Just to match the Golden Knights, they'd have to make the playoffs the 
next four seasons, win three rounds in one of those years and two in 
another." 

    Why the Stanley Cup playoffs have been historically competitive. 

    Maple Leafs fans aren't mad. They're just ... disappointed. 

    James Mirtle on the end of the Leafs' season and where they go from 
here. "Even if the Leafs don't blow things up, they will look a lot different 
if there's another Game 7 coming in the spring of 2023." 

    Good on the NHLPA for donating $100,000 worth of hockey equipment 
to help Ukrainian youth continue playing hockey despite facing enormous 
challenges. 
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ESPN / Guide to the Battle of Alberta between Calgary Flames, 
Edmonton Oilers 

 

Kristen Shilton 

 

Iconic sports rivalries are built to stand the test of time. 

No matter the players. No matter the coaches. No matter the standings. 
No matter who won the last game -- or the last 10. 

It's a seed planted between two teams that can't be uprooted. The bad 
blood is merely transfused, one generation to the next. 

The Battle of Alberta -- featuring the Edmonton Oilers and Calgary 
Flames -- is that kind of rivalry. Like a fine wine, it has only gotten better 
with age. And based on what we saw in Game 1 of their second-round 
series, the latest vintage could be a classic. 
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On opposite ends of a 300-kilometer -- or 186-mile -- stretch of Alberta's 
provincial highway sit dueling hockey markets rife with passionate fans. 
They've been waiting more than 30 years to see the long-simmering 
enmity between these teams peak in a postseason series. 

The time, at last, is here. 

Calgary knocked off the Dallas Stars in a first-round series. Edmonton 
jettisoned the Los Angeles Kings. The reward in victory: a second-round 
clash against each franchise's biggest adversary. 

If you're new to the Battle of Alberta -- or you just need a refresher -- 
here's a history lesson on how one of hockey's rancorous rivalries was 
written. 

What is the Battle of Alberta? 

It all started in 1980. 

Edmonton had just joined the NHL when it merged with the World 
Hockey Association (WHA) in 1979. Shortly after, the NHL's Atlanta 
Flames relocated to Calgary. One professional team in each of the 
province's most populous hubs. Their hatred came naturally. 

The early 1980s began a general feeling-out process. And it didn't take 
long for Calgary and Edmonton to establish themselves among the NHL's 
elite. The Oilers had Wayne Gretzky coming into his own, which included 
swiftly shattering every milestone known to hockey. By 1983, Edmonton 
was constructing a dynastic team boasting not just Gretzky but future 
Hockey Hall of Famers Glenn Anderson, Paul Coffey, Mark Messier, 
Grant Fuhr and Jari Kurri. The legendary Glen Sather was behind their 
bench. 

It's no wonder then that the heat got turned up with Calgary, a team 
uninterested in playing second fiddle to anyone -- least of all Edmonton. 

That bitterness fueled both teams to greatness. From 1983 to '90, the 
Flames and Oilers were darlings of the Campbell Conference, with eight 
conference titles between them (six for Edmonton, two for Calgary). And 
during that stretch, an Alberta-based club won six out of the eight Stanley 
Cup championships (one by Calgary in 1989, the other five by Edmonton 
in a feat of dominance unmatched in the time since). 

The 1989 season was the Flames' real time to shine. Hall of Famers 
Lanny McDonald, Al MacInnis, Joe Mullen, Doug Gilmour and Joe 
Nieuwendyk went on the run of their lives. 

Since that first 1980-81 campaign, Edmonton and Calgary have played 
each other 256 times in the regular season. Calgary holds the overall 
advantage, with 128 wins to Edmonton's 110 (18 meetings ended in a 
tie). 

So how did two excellent, championship-caliber teams come to despise 
each other so deeply? 

Playoffs, baby. Playoffs. 

How did the feud really get going? 

Let's start with how the NHL postseason was structured. 

Back in the 1980s, the top four teams in each division made playoffs. 
Winners of the divisional rounds went on to the conference finals. 

Edmonton and Calgary were both in the Smythe Division. Their most 
likely progression was consistently through each other at some point. 
From 1983 to '91, the Oilers and Flames met in five postseason series. 
Edmonton won four (1983, 1984, 1988 and 1991) and went on to win two 
of its five Cups afterward. 

Calgary topped the Oilers in 1986, via a Game 7 that would take the 
simmering animosity to new heights. The pivotal matchup was tied 2-2 in 
the third period when Oilers rookie defenseman Steve Smith -- on his 
23rd birthday, no less -- banked a pass off Fuhr's leg and scored an own 
goal. It stood as the game winner for Calgary. 

The real bad energy picked up further in 1991. Edmonton led the best-of-
seven series 3-2 going into Game 6, where Theo Fleury stole a pass 
from Messier and beat Fuhr on a breakaway to seal a 3-2 overtime win 
for Calgary and force Game 7. That would be the Esa Tikkanen Show, 
where he completed a hat trick for the Oilers in overtime that put a 
dagger into Calgary's chances. 

And that was the last time Edmonton would see Calgary in a postseason 
series. Until now. 

What happened next? 

After Gretzky was traded to Los Angeles in 1988, the Oilers were -- 
understandably -- not quite the same (for reasons other than just 
Gretzky's departure, but that was kind of a big deal). And after Calgary's 
run to the Cup in 1989, the Flames retooled -- and cooled. 

It would take almost a decade for either side to rebound. Calgary 
eventually reached another Cup Final in 2004, falling in Game 7 to the 
Tampa Bay Lightning. The Flames continued to make regular playoff 
appearances until 2009, and then went six years without one. Meanwhile, 
Edmonton faced the Carolina Hurricanes in the 2006 Cup Final, and fell 
in Game 7, too. The Oilers wouldn't be seen in the playoffs again until 
2016-17. 

During those years, the Oilers and Flames continued to wail on each 
other (even if they were no longer dominant by league standards). 
Calgary swept their regular season series in 2009-10 and 2014-15; 
Edmonton did the same in 2016-17. 

Amid all of that were some star-studded lineup additions making their 
own mark on the rivalry: 

    Jordan Eberle came on board for Edmonton and scored his first NHL 
goal against Calgary on Oct. 10, 2010, toe-dragging through the Flames' 
defense and backhanding the puck past Miikka Kiprusoff as he flew 
(Bobby Orr-style) into the boards. Mythical. 

    Connor McDavid has scored brilliant goals against basically everyone, 
but the ones he has potted against Calgary -- recording a hat trick 
against the Flames in their 2017-18 season-opening tilt for example -- 
have a little more cache than others. 

But it was Calgary's young phenom who really brought the Flames-Oilers 
rivalry into a new era. 

Because in case you haven't heard, Matthew Tkachuk has a bit of an 
edge. 

What's the latest? 

It was Jan. 11, 2020. Calgary and Edmonton battling on a Saturday night. 
The feisty Tkachuk has his eye on Oilers tough guy Zack Kassian, 
landing two hits early that Kassian said afterward felt "predatory" (one did 
knock his helmet off). Kassian responded by grabbing Tkachuk and 
tossing a punch, hoping to get him engaged in a fight. 

Tkachuk didn't go for it, Kassian received a double-minor penalty for 
roughing and a game misconduct, and Calgary scored the winning goal 
on that ensuing power play. 

Wild. 

Tkachuk was dubbed "Turtlechuk" by Oilers fans after that. Kassian got a 
two-game suspension for his actions. Boom. Rivalry re-explodes. 

Fast-forward to Jan. 29. Kassian finally got his fight with Tkachuk in the 
first period, and even thanked him for it afterward. 

But that wouldn't be the week's biggest headline out of Edmonton-
Calgary. Not by a long shot. 

On Feb. 1, a late-game scramble in front of Flames' goalie Cam Talbot 
led him to punch Oilers' forward Sam Gagner in the face. That started a 
full-blown line brawl. Talbot was tangled up with several players, but 
spied Edmonton netminder Mike Smith headed toward center ice. Talbot 
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met him there, and they threw down in an impressive goalie fight for the 
ages: 

Ironically, Talbot had played for Edmonton the season before, when 
Smith was playing for Calgary. The tension was real. 

And it still is today. The last time Calgary met Edmonton was on March 
26, and the Flames blew open a 4-4 tie to win 9-5. 

That night didn't matter much in the grand scheme of either team's 
season. Now every shift, of every period, in every game of this series will 
carry more weight than ever before. 

What's on the line this time? 

Well, one of Edmonton or Calgary are going to the Western Conference 
finals. That's a big deal under regular circumstances. The fact this bid will 
come against each side's most hated rival? Glorious. 

The mayors of Edmonton and Calgary have a side wager going, too, 
honouring their counterparts of the past. 

Back in 1991, those cities' mayors -- Jan Reimer and Al Duerr -- said the 
person whose team lost would ride an ice resurfacing machine onto rival 
ice wearing the sweater from the other team in a properly humiliating 
process. 

And so it was for Calgary's Duerr, who had to pay the piper dressed in an 
Oilers sweater as he told the crowd, "I look terrible in these colors!" 

The current mayor of Calgary, Jyoti Gondek, issued a similar challenge 
to Edmonton's Amarjeet Sohi. The losing side's councillor will attend the 
first council meeting after the series in their rival team's jersey, and the 
mayor will do so wearing full face paint to commemorate the opposing 
team's win. 

It doesn't matter who you're cheering for; I think we all want to see that. 
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Sportsnet.ca / History repeats: Lightning have Panthers' Stanley Cup 
hopes hanging by a thread 

 

Iain MacIntyre 

 

After all their wins, their Presidents’ Trophy season and record-breaking 
offence, their upgraded lineup and first playoff series victory in 26 years, 
the Florida Panthers are precisely where they were last year against the 
Tampa Bay Lightning: down 2-0 in the playoffs after getting swept on 
home ice. 

The only difference, after Tampa’s buzzer-beating 2-1 win Thursday in 
Sunrise, Fla., is that this is the second round of the National Hockey 
League playoffs, not the first. It looks like it will be as far as the Panthers 
get in the Stanley Cup tournament. 

In 82 regular-season games — 58 of them wins — the highest-scoring 
team in the NHL’s salary-cap era scored fewer than two goals only three 
times. They did it twice in three days against the Lightning, who don’t 
have the talent they boasted while winning the last two Stanley Cups but 
possess infinitely more playoff knowhow than the Panthers. 

“It's just amazing what this group can continue to fight through,” Lightning 
captain Steven Stamkos said. “Obviously, we knew they were going to 
push. And they pushed, they played a great game. But we bent, we didn't 
break. 

“You want to win every game and you come on the road with that 
mentality. You want to steal one for sure; that's definitely the mindset. But 

when you get that first one, we talked about, ‘Let's get greedy here.’ We 
did it last year — we came in and won the first two. There's no taking a 
breath now. We did our job here in an environment that is tough, 
obviously, to win in. (But) let's stay focused. Let's regroup, let's get some 
guys a little more healthy, but let's keep the foot on the gas.” 

Even just a split of the next two games in Tampa should allow the 
Lightning to advance to another Eastern Conference Final because a 
team that has won nine straight playoff series is unlikely to lose three 
straight playoff games if they get up 3-1. 

Even with their stars somewhere on the dark side of the moon, the 
Panthers probably did enough to win Game 2, outshooting the Lightning 
37-29. But in the final minute, the Panthers also did enough to lose. 

By contrast, the Lightning simply don’t beat themselves. Battle-hardened, 
with a winning culture that has players as hungry for their third Stanley 
Cup ring as they were for their first, the Lightning are always difficult to 
break down. They don’t implode, which is what the Panthers did in the 
final seconds on Thursday. 

Deep in his zone and with the clock ticking down, Florida defenceman 
Gustav Forsling flung the puck around the boards into traffic. Nikita 
Kucherov beat Noel Acciari to it to keep it in at the blue line. With a 
second chance to clear, Panther forward Eetu Luostarinen was unable to 
get the puck past Ondrej Palat at the point. And when the puck was 
pushed back behind the net to Kucherov, Panther defenceman 
Mackenzie Weeger abandoned the front of the goal, leaving Ross Colton 
an uncontested point-blank shot that he buried with 3.8 seconds 
remaining after a sublime reverse pass by Kucherov. 

“We had the puck behind our net,” Florida coach Andrew Brunette 
summarized. “We were fine. They weren't forcing us really. We threw it 
away, and then we threw it away again. We lost a battle, and then we 
chased behind the net. So I think for a game that structurally all game 
was pretty good, it was the last 20 seconds that the cost us tonight. 

“They're a team that doesn't make any (mistakes). And we played 59 
minutes and 40 seconds and had very little, limited mistakes and kind of 
were hanging in the game and managing extremely well. I thought we 
had more energy, more urgency. I thought we played our game the 
whole night. And just that 20 seconds. . . stings.” 

Florida goalie Sergei Bobrovsky, who made what seemed like a game-
saving glove save on Palat with four minutes remaining, had no time to 
push out and stop Colton from chipping the puck into the roof of the net. 

“Everybody’s disappointed, you know?” Bobrovsky said. “It was quiet (in 
the room) but all guys are pro. Everybody understand that next game is 
big. We can make a difference in the future, not in the past, you know? 
We just have to stay together again and keep working.” 

Bobrovsky absolutely robs Palat to keep the game tied in the third period 

After his 115-point regular season, Florida forward Jonathan Huberdeau 
has one goal and three assists in eight playoffs games. The other 
Panther star, Aleksander Barkov, has two goals. Sam Reinhart, who had 
82 points in the regular season, has three in the playoffs. 

Until this month, Reinhart, 26, had never played a playoff game. Barkov, 
26, and Huberdeau, 28, have played only 24 apiece. That lack of Stanley 
Cup experience partly explains their struggle to score like they did in the 
free-wheeling regular season. But nothing can explain a Florida power 
play, which was fifth-best in the NHL during the regular season, starting 
the playoffs 0-for-25. It was 0-for-4 on Thursday, when Tampa’s power 
play went 1-for-3. 

In eight playoff games, the Panthers have been outscored 11-0 on 
special teams. 

“They're squeezing it,” Brunette said. “It's really unbelievable, but I liked 
the urgency (on the power play). We had some looks. I thought it was 
better. It was a great opportunity to capitalize there.” 
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Florida’s 25th failed power play began with 3:23 remaining in the third 
period when Stamkos took a tripping penalty and was lucky not to be 
assessed a second minor for picking up the puck to get a whistle. Tampa 
goalie Andrei Vasilevskiy made two difficult saves on deflections to keep 
the game tied 1-1. 

Do the Panthers need to make changes to their top power play unit? 

The Lightning are doing this without top forward Brayden Point, who 
missed his second straight game after suffering a hip or groin injury in 
Game 7 of the first-round win against the Toronto Maple Leafs. 

CLUTCH COREY 

Is there a better depth scorer for playoff hockey than ornery Corey Perry? 

The 37-year-old, fiercely competitive but slow afoot, looked done when 
the Anaheim Ducks bought out his contract three years ago. But all Perry 
did the last two seasons was go to Stanley Cup Finals with the Dallas 
Stars and Montreal Canadiens. 

Perry’s game-opening goal Thursday, on a perfect power-play feed by 
Stamkos, was his fourth goal in nine playoff games for the Lightning. 
Perry has more goals than Huberdeau and Barkov combined. He has 
also played 176 playoff games. 

He played Game 2 with stitches near his right eye after beaning himself 
in the warmup. 

“It was my own shot that hit the crossbar, came back and I couldn't react 
quick enough,” Perry said, describing the incident as a first for him. “Get 
a couple minutes to warm up and away you go.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Outplayed in Game 1, Blues answer the challenge to even 
series vs. Avalanche 

NHL Game 2 Highlights: Blues 4, Avalanche 1 

 

Ken Wiebe 

 

This was a master class in the art of the regroup. 

From the moment his team dropped the series opener 3-2 in overtime, 
St. Louis Blues head coach Craig Berube was calm, composed and 
expressed confidence. 

This had nothing to do with false bravado, this was genuine belief. 

Berube had seen his group bounce back before and he fully expected 
them to do it again, even if the Blues had far too many passengers and 
were thoroughly outplayed in Game 1. 

Berube spoke openly about what his team needed to do better and then, 
he decided to make a few tweaks to each of his top three lines to try and 
find an offensive spark. 

This subtle turn of the blender worked magnificently, but the 4-1 victory 
over the Colorado Avalanche probably had just as much to do with 
having the proper mindset as it did tossing out different combinations. 

Get 4 Months of SN NOW for Only $50. 

SN NOW has launched a new pass in time for the Stanley Cup Playoffs. 
Save 17% by signing up for a 4 Month SN NOW STANDARD pass and 
stream every game of the Stanley Cup Playoffs, Blue Jays & MLB, 
Raptors & NBA and more. 

MORE DETAILS 

Berube also made excellent use of a timeout after Avalanche forward 
Valeri Nichushkin received a goalie interference call that gave the Blues 
a two-man advantage late with 1:24 to go in the second period. 

With Torey Krug still unavailable due to injury, Berube opted to go with a 
five-forward setup, using Pavel Buchnevich at the top of the umbrella, 
and that bold call also paid immediate dividends, with David Perron 
scoring on a one-timer that changed direction off the stick of Avalanche 
defenceman and Game 1 overtime hero Josh Manson. 

Perron had his fingerprints all over this game, supplying a valuable 
insurance marker midway through the third period after the Avalanche 
made things interesting with a power-play goal of their own from captain 
Gabe Landeskog (which came with Perron in the box serving a hooking 
minor). 

Perron nearly completed the hat trick on a long-range attempt toward the 
empty net after Brandon Saad had given the Blues a three-goal cushion. 

“I don’t know. He likes scoring. I know that,” Berube told reporters in 
Denver. “But he was very competitive. Hard on pucks. I thought he did a 
real good job hanging onto pucks in the offensive zone. Really good job 
of getting pucks up in our zone on the walls.” 

That’s the thing about Perron, as impactful as he can be offensively — 
and he now leads the Blues in playoff scoring with seven goals and 11 
points in eight games — he does so many of the little things that don’t 
show up on the score sheet. 

That ability to create while also being so responsible on the two-way line 
with Blues captain Ryan O’Reilly is a big reason that Avalanche centre 
Nathan MacKinnon and Norris Trophy candidate Cale Makar have been 
held without a single point between them through two games. 

Can Blues maintain momentum after rebound performance in Game 2? 

Instead of being down 2-0 and facing an uphill battle, the Blues have 
stolen a game on the road and turned this series into a best-of-five while 
wrestling away home-ice advantage. 

“It's playoffs for you right there. Big roller coaster,” Perron told reporters. 
“Obviously we didn't feel good about ourselves last game. We probably 
had two or three players have a good game, that was it. Tonight, we had 
a lot more guys and it was important to find a way to win one here on the 
road just like we did last time against Minnesota. We've got to keep 
pushing forward here.” 

One thing for the Blues that didn’t change in Game 2 was the play of 
Jordan Binnington. 

Although he wasn’t nearly as busy as in the opener when he faced 106 
shot attempts and 54 shots on goal, Binnington was rock solid once 
again, finishing with 30 stops while doing an excellent job of assisting on 
the breakouts with his sharp puck handling. 

“It probably gives a lot of confidence for our D too just knowing they don't 
have to go back for every single puck and knowing how hard they 
forecheck and how physical they can be,” said Perron. “It's a huge thing 
for us for sure. The moment he stepped in the Minnesota series, we saw 
a difference with how good he was with the puck and we want to keep 
doing that.” 

Goaltending wasn’t really the issue for the Avalanche, as Jordan Kyrou’s 
long wrister changed direction off the stick of defenceman Sam Girard 
and fooled Darcy Kuemper, who finished with 28 saves. 

Perron’s second goal was one Kuemper got a piece of with his glove, but 
would like to have back, though the larger problem was the turnover just 
inside the offensive blue line that led to the odd-man rush after some 
miscommunication between Andre Burakovsky and Makar. 

“It’s a turnover high in the zone. Bottom line, so I’m not going to place the 
blame on either guy, but you’ve got to take care of the puck,” Avalanche 
head coach Jared Bednar told reporters. “If you turn it over there, the 
chances are that something bad is going to happen.” 
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This wasn’t about one play though, the Blues were clearly the better 
team and answered the challenge. 

“We played a connected hockey game,” said Binnington, repeating a 
mantra mentioned by Berube numerous times after Game 1. “We were 
all supporting each other and you know the depth we had today, that was 
good. We just trusted our game. We talked about just controlling the puck 
and tracking back hard and trying to outnumber them all over the ice.” 

'We got outworked' Avalanche on lack of energy in Game 2 against Blues 

By holding onto pucks and completing more plays, the Blues found a way 
to limit the potent attack of the Avalanche, who didn’t generate the same 
kind of sustained pressure that was their calling card in Game 1. 

“From the get-go, it seemed like we got on our forecheck way more. We 
made them defend,” said Perron. “That definitely will slow them down a 
little bit, chipping away at their bodies so that they can't get the speed 
they want.” 

MacKinnon found balance speaking at the podium, sharing the 
disappointment and need for more while not overreacting to what was the 
first subpar effort from the Avalanche. 

“We didn’t have our jump. Our execution was off. We weren’t feeling it, 
just fighting it out there and it’s unfortunate but it’s 1-1,” said MacKinnon. 
“It happens. We’re trying our best. We come prepared (and did) 
everything we could. Just off, everyone was a little off — or really off. We 
still had a chance to tie it up. 

“With our experience, that’s what you learn. In years past, we might dwell 
on it and get down on ourselves and each other or whatever it might be, 
but we’ve got to pick each other up and move on and stay positive. We 
have a great team, we still believe that we can get this thing done and 
win this series. We’re not going to sweep every round.” 

Now it’s up to the Avalanche to see if they can follow suit and deliver a 
counter-punch after suffering their first loss of these Stanley Cup 
playoffs. 

“No. 1, we got outworked and out-skated. So that makes everything more 
difficult,” said Bednar. “In Game 1, I thought we were the quicker team, I 
thought we worked extremely hard and that was probably their biggest 
adjustment, right? They needed to get that work out of their group, they 
got it. We didn’t. So they were much better and we were worse. 

“It’s one game, we knew this was going to be a long, hard series. (The 
Blues) are a really good team. They answered back after a bad night in 
Game 1, now the onus is on us. We have to do the exact same thing.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / As Matthew’s biggest supporter, Brady Tkachuk is stealing 
the show in Calgary 

Brady Tkachuk is living his best life at the Battle of Alberta 

 

Eric Francis 

 

Sliding onto the bench after putting the finishing touches on his first 
playoff hat trick, Matthew Tkachuk looked up at the Jumbotron to see a 
familiar face hooting and hollering in the C of Red. 

It was his younger brother Brady, prompting a smile from the Flames 
forward. 

"Another good time for him,” chuckled Matthew afterwards. 

“He's crushing it right now." 

Indeed he is, much to the delight of Flames fans who’ve taken turns 
posting viral videos of the Ottawa Senators captain immersed in the 
euphoria of his brother’s playoff run. 

Amidst Wednesday’s 9-6 series opening win over Edmonton, Brady was 
pictured walking up the Saddledome stairs sporting a natural hat trick of 
beers, with one in his hand and one in each back pocket. 

In Game 7 against Dallas he opened the evening by throwing t-shirts to 
the 5,000 revellers in Red Lot, and closed with an overtime celebration 
that had him parading around with an unknown child on his shoulders. 

In between, Sportsnet’s Ryan Leslie capped a chat with Brady on the 
broadcast by saying he looked forward to seeing him sing his signature 
Mr. Brightside in the crowd. 

Brady’s response: “Maybe tarps off, you never know.” 

High-fiving fans, posing for selfies and unabashedly enjoying the ride his 
brother’s team and city are on right now, Brady is every bit as popular in 
Calgary right now as his big bro. 

“I guess the fans have been liking the energy I’m bringing,” smiled Brady. 

“It speaks to how close a family we are. We’re all having fun with it. The 
most exciting thing is how pumped and much better (Matthew) is getting.” 

Wearing a Matthew Tkachuk Friendship Tour t-shirt, the 22-year-old has 
attracted even more attention to a series that owns the national spotlight 
due to its historic rivalry, and the fact no other Canadian teams made the 
second round. 

And while it’s preposterous for someone to question the fact blood 
trumps all alliances, there are some who have been critical a man paid to 
lead the Senators is so unabashedly enjoying the success of his 
brother’s team. 

“Of course everybody can have their opinion, but at the end of the day 
I’m a normal guy supporting his brother and all his goals,” said Brady, 
owner of the type of radiant personality the league needs more of. 

“I’m here if he ever wants to talk about certain things. Family is so 
important to me. 

I’m cognisant that, of course, I play for Ottawa and love being in Ottawa. 
Very soon we’ll be in this situation where everyone is rallying around us.” 

He admits he was unsure how open he should be with his support, 
originally bristling at dad’s suggestion he take to the outdoor stage. 

“I got in around 3 o’clock and they weren’t going to tell me, but he said, 
‘I’ve got a surprise for you – I’ve got you doing shirts for Red Lot,” said 
Brady, whose family has long understood they're in the entertainment 
business. 

“I said, ‘ah geez, I play for another team. I probably shouldn’t.’ But they 
talked me into it. 

I didn’t expect the reaction.” 

People ate it up. 

He said he won’t go as far as to don Flames gear. 

“I’m not wearing Flames gear, because I want to represent Ottawa,” said 
Brady. 

“I definitely didn’t expect all of this going on, but I’m just having a great 
experience. I wish our team was in it, but I’m just trying to be a supportive 
brother to Matthew. If he’s enjoying it, I’m going to continue it. 

“He’s been playing great, and that makes it better, and the team is 
playing great. Even if he wasn’t playing great I’d be here to have his back 
no matter what is happening, because I know that’s what he’d do for me.” 

Flames' Tkachuk puts on dazzling performance with family in attendance 
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At Matthew’s urging, Brady and his girlfriend originally joined his parents 
in Dallas for Game 4. He took a short trip to Napa before returning for 
Game 7 and Wednesday’s Oilers win. 

His brother’s Flames are 3-0 with boisterous Brady in the bunch. 

“I know my dad is starting with, ‘you might have to come for Game 5…’ 
but I put my foot down,” laughed Brady. 

“I’m excited to get home (to St. Louis) after Game 2, it’s almost been too 
much fun. It’s been a whirlwind. There wasn’t any return date but now 
there is after the fun we’re having. It’s almost a vacation here for me, as 
it’s a period after the season guys relax and get their bodies healed 
before starting summer training. I don’t have to deal with the stresses of 
the playoffs. 

“We would love to be in a playoff situation, and we will be soon.” 

Keith Tkachuk had a viral moment of his own Wednesday when he was 
shown refusing to give up the hat from his cherished bar, O'B Clark's, to 
celebrate his son's hat trick. 

“I’m not throwing my hat - we’re 3-0 when I wear that hat, and the net 
was there anyway," he scoffed, when asked about fans pressuring him. 

"I don’t listen to anybody… except Chantal (his wife).” 

Asked how he feels about pushback from some folks who feel Brady’s 
support in the C of Red is inappropriate, Keith shrugs. 

“First of all, we don’t care what people think,” said dad, who is still one of 
the NHL’s most colourful personalities. 

“We’re a family that loves and supports each other. 

“I love that he supports his brother. We’ll always do that. 

“That’s his brother and best friend. 

“Brady is a great person and he is the most giving child. He’d give you 
the shirt off his back and that’s real, not fake. He cares about his siblings. 
He does that for his sister (Taryn) when he goes to watch her play 
(college field hockey) too. I don’t want him to ever change.” 

Game 2 of Battle of Alberta on SN NOW 

On Friday, watch Game 2 of the Battle of Alberta between the Edmonton 
Oilers and Calgary Flames on Sportsnet at 10:30 p.m. ET/ 7:30 p.m. PT. 
Here's how you can watch the game. 

Stream on SN NOW 

Nor do Flames fans or players. 

“He’s just supporting his brother,” said Milan Lucic. 

“I think Matthew would do the same thing for Brady.” 

Damn right he will. 

In the meantime, Brady is content to continue shouldering the load as 
Matthew’s biggest supporter — literally. 

“The kid was sitting in front of us and as everyone was getting nervous 
for overtime in Game 7 I said to everyone, to make my family laugh, 
‘when we score you’re going on my shoulders,” he explained. 

“I completely forgot I said it, and then he turned around after Johnny 
scored and I said, ‘what the heck,’ and hoisted him up there. It was pretty 
funny. 

“Game 2 (Friday) will be more of a chill game. 

“But we’ll see.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Bruins president Cam Neely on Patrice Bergeron: 
'Hopefully, he does come back' 

‘Hope he feels good about his game still’ Bruins’ Neely on Bergeron’s big 
decision 

 

Jonathan Brazeau 

 

Boston Bruins president Cam Neely is hopeful captain Patrice Bergeron 
returns for a 19th season with the franchise. 

Neely was asked about the pending unrestricted free agent during his 
end-of-season press conference on Thursday. 

Although Neely acknowledged Bergeron needs time to contemplate his 
future, the team also has decisions of its own to make. 

"Obviously, the year that he had, I hope that he feels good about his 
game still because he had a pretty damn good year," Neely told 
reporters. "So hopefully, he’s mentally prepared to have another one. 
You’ve got to give him some time to digest all that and talk with his family 
about it, but we have decisions to make coming up as well. 

"I think it would be challenging to have the year that we had without a 
Bergeron," he added. "It’s tough to find a Bergeron. Hopefully, he does 
come back but if he doesn’t, we’ve got to go to work." 

The Bruins finished the regular season with a 51-26-5 record and 107 
points to earn the top wild-card seed before being eliminated by the 
Carolina Hurricanes in seven games during the first round of the Stanley 
Cup Playoffs. 

Bergeron was third in team scoring, with 65 points (25 goals and 40 
assists), and was also a point-per-game player in the playoffs, with seven 
points in seven games against Carolina. He also received his 11th 
nomination for the Frank J. Selke Trophy, awarded to the NHL's best 
defensive forward, which he has won a record-tying four times. 

The 36-year-old Bergeron is third in most games played in franchise 
history (1,216) and fourth in goals (400), assists (582) and points (982). 
Bergeron captured the Stanley Cup with the Bruins in 2011. 

Should Bergeron decide to move on or even retire, Neely hasn't ruled out 
a rebuild as a possibility. However, he believed they have the pieces to 
work around. 

"As your core players and your better players start to age out, you do 
have to look at that. There’s no question," Neely said. "But we do have 
some good young players in this lineup that hopefully continue to grow 
and hopefully we can add to that. But it is something you think about. 

"In 2019, we lose in seven in the finals. In 2020, we’re leading the league 
and then the world falls apart. We’ve got to be better. We needed to be 
better last playoffs. I thought, this year, I honestly felt really good that we 
were going to get by Carolina in Game 7. I really did. I knew it was going 
to be tough 5-on-5. ... We didn’t draw any penalties to give us a chance 
for our better players to produce on the power play. Those are things 
we've got to look at to improve upon.” 

Neely and Bruins plan on extending GM Don Sweeney’s contract soon 

Regardless of the direction the Bruins head next season, Neely is aiming 
to have general manager Don Sweeney remain at the helm and is 
looking to lock up his architect to a new deal soon. 

“I started talking with (CEO) Charlie (Jacobs) and (chairman) Mr. 
(Jeremy) Jacobs after the deadline about extending Don, so that’s my 
plan is to do that," Neely said, adding: "I’m going to sit down with Don in 
the next day or two and hopefully hammer something out." 
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Sweeney, who spent 15 seasons on the blue-line for Boston, has served 
as GM since 2015 and won the NHL General Manager of Year Award 
during the 2018-19 season as the Bruins reached the Stanley Cup Final 
finishing runners-up to the St. Louis Blues. 

Neely said he wanted to see how this season unfolded before offering 
Sweeney an extension. 

"We had a lot of changes in the last off-season, so I just really wanted to 
see how that played out," Neely said. "Obviously, you get January, 
February, March — really good months for us. The team really came 
together, I thought we had a lot of depth and I was happy with what he 
did at the deadline." 
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TSN.CA / Sutter shrugs off Jack Adams Award nomination 

 

Salim Valji 

 

If given the opportunity to vote for the Jack Adams Award, Darryl Sutter 
would not vote for himself. 

The National Hockey League announced the three finalists for the award, 
presented annually to the coach of the year, on Thursday. Sutter is up 
against Gerard Gallant of the New York Rangers and Andrew Brunette of 
the Florida Panthers. 

“The way I look at it, I don’t need that on my resume,” Sutter said. “Some 
guys do. So, I’d rather see young guys win it, or guys that maybe got a 
raw deal somewhere, a guy like Gerard [Gallant]. He got a raw deal in 
Florida. He got a raw deal in Vegas. If I had a vote, I know who I’d vote 
for.” 

Despite the honour (the two-time Stanley Cup champion with the Los 
Angeles Kings has never won the Jack Adams but was a finalist in 2004 
during his first stint with the Flames), Sutter downplayed the nomination – 
instead saying he’d rather his team win the William M. Jennings Trophy 
for fewest goals against. 

“It’s not for the best coach, first of all,” he said. “If the coaches voted for 
the best coach every year, you’d see quite a bit different of a list for the 
past 15 years.” 

The Flames rehired Sutter in March 2021 after a season that began with 
great expectations under Geoff Ward quickly went off the rails. While 
fans were hopeful that bringing Sutter back would lead to the team 
making the playoffs that spring, Sutter always had the longer view, 
readily admitting that he did not think that group would make a run for a 
postseason berth (they ultimately did not qualify). 

Instead, Sutter focused on building good habits and increasing 
professionalism and expectations. 

“You have to have a foundation of accountability and checking and, at 
the same time, there still has to be freedom for the players in terms of 
using their skill sets,” he said earlier this season. 

Much of that accountability was built during the exit meetings after last 
year, when he emphasized that players had to show up to training camp 
in better shape.  

“If you’re not a well-trained organization, you won’t make the playoffs,” 
Sutter said earlier this season. “That’s No.1. It doesn’t matter if you think 
you’re the best player in the National Hockey League or wherever you 
think you fit if you’re not well-trained. It’s the one advantage you give 
yourself every night; you can be one shift better, five per cent energy 

better, that’s an advantage anyone can give themselves. That’s why guys 
have bad years that are top guys.” 

That message was taken seriously by the players. 

“Obviously we weren’t playing at the level we needed to be playing at 
and there were things that needed to be addressed,” Noah Hanifin said. 
“Darryl addressed the things that needed to be done to be a winning, 
successful team, starting with just training harder, being in better shape, 
playing a faster style of game.” 

According to veteran defenceman Chris Tanev, even routine practices 
now come with expectations. 

“I think coming to work every day and expecting to win, preparing to win, 
practising to win,” he said in April of how things had evolved in Calgary 
under Sutter. “I think he’s changed that all dramatically. Every day is a 
new day. Regardless of what happened yesterday, you move forward 
and expect to win the next day. When you’re at practice, you’re expected 
to make tape-to-tape passes, work hard, skate, and then prepare for the 
next game.” 

The Flames had the NHL’s biggest year-over-year increase in points this 
season. The team finished the regular season third in goals against, sixth 
in goals for, 10th in power-play percentage and sixth in penalty-kill 
percentage.  

“Individual success within the team concept” is how Sutter summarized 
his approach – and Flames players achieved plenty of individual 
success. More than half of Calgary’s skaters (and all six of their regular 
defencemen) either tied or set new career highs in goals, assists, or total 
points.  

“I don’t think we’ve had a coach like him in Calgary for a long time,” 
forward Johnny Gaudreau said. “Demanding of their teams, expect a lot 
out of players…he’s done a great job with our team and brought our 
group together.” 

Sutter’s work in Calgary also caught the attention of players around the 
league. 

“I look at Calgary this year and their coach there, and I don’t know what 
people say about him, that he might be hard-nosed, but he holds guys 
accountable there,” Winnipeg Jets forward Paul Stastny said, 
unprompted, in April when asked what the Jets needed to change going 
forward.  

  “You look at those guys there, they play a whole different game than 
they did last year. They’re a more dangerous team and play a complete 
team game. When a good team game follows, all the individual success 
goes along with it.” 
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TSN.CA / Flames' goal is to survive the McDavid minutes 

 

Travis Yost 

 

Before the start of the Battle of Alberta, I had a few theories as to how 
the series would play out. Chief among them: Calgary is the better team, 
Edmonton has the best player, and, by extension, the best line. 

Barring a goaltending collapse from either club, these two forces would 
collide and ultimately decide the series. 

Game 1 checked all three of those boxes. The Flames were comfortably 
the better team. The Connor McDavid line was as lethal as usual. And, 
ironically, we saw goaltending capitulation from both sides. 
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Edmonton’s Mike Smith (three goals conceded on seven shots faced) 
was horrific and yanked from the game early. Backup Mikko Koskinen 
(five goals conceded on 32 shots faced) wasn’t any better. The only 
difference between Smith and Calgary starter Jacob Markstrom (six 
goals conceded on 22 shots faced) was Darryl Sutter’s reticence to pull 
his besieged goaltender. It was bad. 

Let’s set the goaltending aside for a moment – after all, it’s exceptionally 
rare you see a single-game stop rate of 80 per cent. Instead, let’s focus 
on the first two components: Calgary’s dictation of the game, and 
Edmonton’s ability to keep the game close on pure star power from the 
McDavid line. 

Starting with Calgary: this was, for all intents and purposes, a 
possession-game beatdown. Consider what the numbers looked like at 
even strength: 

It doesn’t matter if you are looking at pure shot volume or adjusting those 
shots for their threat level, the Flames were a far superior team and 
dictated the flow throughout the game. 

We know that Calgary’s lineup runs a little bit deeper than Edmonton’s 
(particularly on the blueline), so much of this is expected. Notably, all four 
Calgary lines were in the green on the night, and three of the four lines 
outscored Edmonton at even strength. This is the type of comprehensive 
dominance you tend to see from Stanley Cup-calibre teams: 

It was a great night for virtually every Calgary Flame except Markstrom. 
Andrew Mangiapane, Johnny Gaudreau, and Matthew Tkachuk (hat trick) 
had three points apiece. Twelve skaters recorded at least one point. The 
only skater who didn’t record a shot on the night was fourth-line quasi-
enforcer Milan Lucic. 

And yet, this performance from Calgary left me wanting. Sure, Markstrom 
struggled. But why did it feel like the Oilers, despite being 
comprehensively outplayed, were on the precipice of an improbable 
comeback? 

That brings us to the McDavid line. Calgary’s path to victory means 
slowing the McDavid line down, as much as practically possible. He is 
coming off one of the most dominant playoff performances I have ever 
seen against Los Angeles. 

I was very curious as to how Sutter, a gifted defensive coach, would 
attempt to slow down McDavid from a personnel standpoint – particularly 
with last change. 

The Flames don’t have any single unit capable of defending McDavid, 
but they do have a lot of skilled two-way players and can throw a lot of 
different bodies at the problem. And that’s primarily what they did. The 
Flames rolled three lines and three pairings against McDavid, only 
shielding the Lucic-Trevor Lewis-Brett Ritchie line in the process. 

That said, Sutter did skew towards best-on-best. Tkachuk, Gaudreau, 
and Selke Trophy finalist Elias Lindholm – anchored by Noah Hanifin and 
Rasmus Andersson – were asked to do quite a bit more: 

How would we grade the Flames work against McDavid in Game 1? I 
think it’s a bit of a mixed bag. On the positive side of the ledger: as a 
dominant possession team, Calgary can execute the most tried-and-true 
defence there is against a player the calibre of McDavid, and that’s not to 
let him touch the puck. The Flames outshot the Oilers 29 to 19 (+10) with 
McDavid on the ice, taking meaningful puck-on-stick time away from 
Edmonton’s top line. They also outscored the Oilers 5-4 against 
McDavid, though there is a lot of goaltending noise in that data. 

On the negative side? Those four goals scored by the Edmonton top line 
came from surgical attacking sequences, usually on the heels of some 
freakish individual effort. (See: here and here!) 

The key question for the Flames: can they continue to ramp up the 
offensive pressure and pin McDavid’s line (featuring Evander Kane and 
Leon Draisaitl, primarily) into the defensive zone like they did for 
stretches in Game 1? 

The McDavid line was still responsible for four goals – and you can see 
why from the chart below – but there is no question the Oilers had a hard 
time sustaining offensive-zone pressure, relying heavily on the rush and 
counterattacking measures to threaten Calgary. Consider the shot profile 
with McDavid on the ice: 

That is an awful lot of traffic in front of Smith and Koskinen, and it’s one 
of the reasons Edmonton’s goaltenders melted all night. 

But Calgary wasn’t clean defensively, either. McDavid’s line was able to 
generate heaps of scoring chances at the net mouth and from the circles, 
and it didn’t seem any of the Flames’ defensive pairings were strong or 
agile enough to push McDavid (or Draisaitl/Kane, for that matter) into 
less dangerous scoring areas. 

All this to say: I think Calgary’s performance was masterful last night, 
save for Markstrom. But the McDavid minutes were terrifying, and that’s 
with the Oilers’ top line playing extensively in their own zone. If that 
regresses even marginally, it’s going to mean more offensive-zone 
pressure from the McDavid line. 

Calgary’s goal is simply to survive the McDavid minutes. In Game 1, they 
did just that. Repeat it three more times this series, and Calgary will 
move on. But I’m not betting against No. 97 anytime soon. 
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